

REPORT

Geotechnical Investigation

Proposed Site Redevelopment Westgate Mall Phase 1 Ottawa, Ontario

Submitted to:

Thais Osso

RioCan Holdings Inc. RioCan Yonge Eglinton Centre, 2300 Yonge Street, Suite 500 Toronto ON M4P 1E5

Submitted by:

Golder Associates Ltd.

1931 Robertson Road, Ottawa, Ontario, K2H 5B7, Canada

+1 613 592 9600

18106595-1000

November 2018

Distribution List

1 e-copy - RioCan Holdings Inc.

1 e-copy - Golder

Table of Contents

1.0	INTRODUCTION4					
2.0	DESC	DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT AND SITE				
3.0	PROC	PROCEDURE				
4.0	SUBSURFACE CONDITIONS					
	4.1	General	6			
	4.2	Overview of Subsurface Conditions	6			
	4.3	Pavement Structure / Fill	7			
	4.4	Silty Clay to Clay	7			
	4.5	Glacial Till	8			
	4.6	Bedrock	8			
	4.7	Groundwater Conditions	9			
	4.8	Corrosion Testing	9			
5.0	DISCL	ISSION AND GEOTECHNICAL RECOMMENDATIONS	9			
	5.1	Site Grading	10			
	5.2	Foundation Design	10			
	5.2.1	Shallow Spread Footings	10			
	5.2.2	Steel H-Pile or Steel Pipe (Tube) Pile Foundations	11			
	5.2.2.1	Founding Elevations	11			
	5.2.2.2	Axial Geotechnical Resistance	12			
	5.3	Impacts to Existing Collector Sewer	13			
	5.4	Frost Protection	13			
	5.5	Seismic Design Considerations	13			
	5.6	Garage Floor Slab	14			
	5.7	Garage Excavation and Groundwater Control	14			
	5.8	Temporary Building Excavation Shoring	15			
	5.9	Ground Movements	16			
	5.10	Foundation Wall Backfill	16			

7.0	CLOS	SURE	.21
6.0	ADDI	TIONAL CONSIDERATIONS	.21
	5.15	Corrosion and Cement Type	.20
	5.14	Pavement Design	.19
	5.13	Site Servicing	.19
	5.12	Permanent Drainage	.18
	5.11	Lateral Earth Pressures for Design	.16

Important Information and Limitations of This Report

FIGURES

Figure 1 – Site Plan

Figure 2 - Results of Grain Size Distribution Testing - Pavement Structure

Figure 3 - Results of Grain Size Distribution Testing - Sand and Silt

Figure 4 - Results of Grain Size Distribution Testing - Glacial Till

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A Borehole Logs – Current Investigation

APPENDIX B Borehole Logs - Previous Investigation

APPENDIX C Core Photos and Results of UCS Testing

APPENDIX D Results of Chemical Analysis

APPENDIX E Results of Geophysical Testing

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Golder Associates Ltd. (Golder) was retained by RioCan Holdings Inc. (RioCan) to conduct a geotechnical investigation in order to provide geotechnical input to the detailed design of the proposed Phase 1 redevelopment of the Westgate Mall site that is located at the corner of Carling Avenue and Merivale Road in Ottawa, Ontario. A Site Location Plan is attached as Figure 1. It is understood that Phase 1 of the site (located at southeast quadrant of the site) is to be redeveloped with the development consisting of a combined residential and commercial 22 storey tower and 5 storey podium with two levels of underground parking as well as an asphalt surfaced parking. The investigation and reporting was carried out in general accordance with the scope of work provided in our proposal no. P18106595 dated August 3, 2018.

The purpose of this investigation was to assess the general subsurface and groundwater conditions within the study area by means of a limited number of boreholes and associated laboratory testing. Based on an interpretation of the factual information obtained during the current investigation, along with the existing subsurface information available for the site from previous investigations, a general description of the soil and groundwater conditions is presented. These interpreted subsurface conditions and available project details were used to prepare engineering guidelines on the geotechnical design aspects of the project, including construction considerations which could influence design decisions.

The reader is referred to the 'Important Information and Limitations of This Report' which follows the text but forms an integral part of this document.

2.0 DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT AND SITE

Currently, the site is occupied by the Westgate Mall which is an "L" shaped commercial retail building located on the north and west sides of the property and a stand-alone restaurant building located at the south east corner of the site. Parking areas and drive aisles occupy the space around these two buildings on the remaining portions of the property. The property is bordered to the north by a Hydro Ottawa easement and then by Highway 417, to the west by a commercial building surrounded by parking areas, to the south by Carling Avenue, and to the east by Merivale Road. A Hydro Ottawa easement is also present within a portion of the eastern side of the site. High tension hydro-electric cables and towers are present within the aforementioned easements.

Based on the preliminary information provided by RioCan, the proposed residential intensification at the Westgate Mall site is planned to consist of a series of five high-rise residential towers to be built in four phases (designated as Phases I, II, III and IV).

At this time, only Phase 1 of the redevelopment plans, which consists of a single building to be located in the southeast corner of the site (as shown on Figure 1), is being considered for construction. The Phase 1 development area is currently occupied by a parking lot and a single-storey restaurant.

The preliminary plans and information provided by RioCan indicate that the Phase 1 building will consist of a 22 storey tower and 5 storey podium with two levels of underground parking as well as an asphalt surfaced parking. The building will be approximately rectangular in shape. The ground floor and mezzanine levels of the podium will be rectangular in shape with two-storey high ceilings for most of its footprint (i.e., the mezzanine level will be mostly open to below). Levels 2 to 4 of the podium will be a smaller "L" shaped structure on top of the two-storey ground floor and mezzanine levels. The tower will be approximately rectangular in shape and will sit on top of the larger "L" shaped podium.

Seven existing boreholes from previous investigations (completed by Golder Associates) have been used to supplement the current investigation. The locations of these previous boreholes are shown on the attached Site Plan (Figure 1). The results of the previous investigations are contained in the following reports:

- Golder Report No. 15-22569-17001 titled: "Preliminary Geotechnical Investigation, Proposed Site Redevelopment, Westgate Mall Site, Ottawa, Ontario", and dated December 2015;
- Golder Report No. 782032 titled: "Soil Investigation, Proposed Restaurant, Westgate Shopping Centre, Ottawa, Ontario", and dated March 1978;
- Golder Report No. 762168 titled "Hintonburg West Storm Sewer Stage 6 Cave Creek Storm Extension", and dated October 1975;
- Golder Report No. 752031 titled: "Subsurface Investigation Hintonburg West Storm Collector Stage 6 Ottawa, Ontario", and dated August 1975; and,
- Golder Report No. 70794 titled: "Subsurface Investigation Proposed Storm Water Sewer System Hintonburg Drainage Area Ottawa, Ontario", and dated April 1971.

Based on the results of previous investigations and the published geology maps available from the Geologic Survey of Canada (GSC) for this area, the subsurface conditions at this site are expected to consist of a surficial layer of fill, overlying a relatively shallow deposit of silty clay, underlain by a thicker deposit of glacial till. The glacial till is underlain by interbedded limestone and dolostone bedrock of the Gull River formation. Depth to bedrock within the footprint of the proposed structure varies between about 8 metres below the existing ground surface on the east side and 17 metres below the existing ground surface on the west side.

3.0 PROCEDURE

The fieldwork for this investigation was carried out between September 11 and 13, 2018. During that time, a total of 3 boreholes (numbered 18-01 to 18-03, inclusive) were advanced at the approximate locations shown on the attached Site Plan (Figure 1). The boreholes were advanced using a truck-mounted hollow-stem auger drill rig supplied and operated by George Downing Estate Drilling Limited of Hawkesbury, Ontario. The boreholes were advanced to depths ranging from between 6.7 to 13.2 metres below the existing ground surface. Practical refusal to auger advancement was encountered in boreholes 18-01 and 18-02 which were then extended into the bedrock using rotary diamond drilling techniques while retrieving NQ sized core. Within these boreholes, the drilled lengths in the bedrock were 3.1 and 3.2 metres, respectively (i.e., to total depths of 13.2 and 10.2 metres below the existing ground surface).

Standard penetration tests were carried out within the overburden at regular intervals of depth. Samples of the soils encountered were recovered using 35 millimetre diameter split-spoon sampling equipment. Grab samples of the existing pavement structure were also collected from selected boreholes.

The fieldwork was supervised by technicians from our staff who located the boreholes, directed the drilling and in-situ testing operations, logged the boreholes and samples, and took custody of the soil and bedrock samples retrieved. On completion of the drilling operations, the soil and bedrock samples were transported to our laboratory for further examination by the project engineer and for laboratory testing, which included natural water content, grain size distribution, and Atterberg limit tests on selected soil samples and unconfined compressive strength (UCS) testing on selected bedrock core samples.

Two samples of soil, one from each boreholes 18-01 and 18-03 was submitted to Eurofins Environment Testing for basic chemical analyses related to potential sulphate attack on buried concrete elements and potential corrosion of buried ferrous elements.

Geophysical testing in the form of Multichannel Analysis of Surface Waves (MASW) testing and seismic refraction testing was performed at this site for analysis of seismic site class and to better delineate the bedrock surface across the site.

The borehole locations were selected in consultation with RioCan, marked in the field, and subsequently surveyed by Golder Associates personnel. The borehole coordinates and ground surface elevations were measured using a Trimble R8 GPS survey unit. The geodetic reference system used for the survey is the North American datum of 1983 (NAD83). The borehole coordinates are based on the Modified Transverse Mercator (MTM Zone 9) coordinate system. The elevations are referenced to Geodetic datum (CGVD28).

4.0 SUBSURFACE CONDITIONS

4.1 General

Information on the subsurface conditions is presented as follows:

- Record of Borehole and Drillhole Sheets from the current investigation are provided in Appendix A.
- Record of Borehole and Drillhole Sheets from previous investigations are provided in Appendix B.
- Photographs of the bedrock core and the results of the UCS testing are provided in Appendix C.
- Results of the basic chemical analyses are provided in Appendix D.
- Results of the water content and Atterberg limit testing are provided on the Record of Borehole Sheets.
- Results of the grain size distribution testing are provided on Figures 2, 3, and 4.

The Record of Borehole sheets describe the subsurface conditions at the borehole locations only.

The stratigraphic boundaries shown on the borehole records are inferred from non-continuous sampling in some cases, observations of drilling progress as well as results of Standard Penetration Tests (SPTs) and, therefore, represent transitions between soil types rather than exact planes of geological change. Furthermore, subsurface soil, bedrock and groundwater conditions will vary between and beyond the borehole locations.

Unless otherwise noted, the following sections present a more detailed overview of the subsurface conditions encountered in the boreholes advanced during the previous 2015 investigation (boreholes 15-09 and 15-10) and the current 2018 investigation within the Phase 1 study area only. It should be noted that the shallow subsurface conditions noted on the borehole logs from the previous investigations may have changed since the boreholes were drilled, as such only auger refusal/bedrock depths and hydraulic response tests from previous drilling are discussed herein.

4.2 Overview of Subsurface Conditions

In general, the subsurface stratigraphy within the area of the investigation consists of surficial fill materials (including fill associated with the parking lot pavement structure) overlying silty clay which is generally underlain by glacial till at depths of 3.7 to 4.9 metres. The two boreholes from the current investigation that penetrated through the till encountered limestone bedrock at depths ranging from 10.1 metres (Borehole 18-01) to 7.1 metres (Borehole 18-02). Available subsurface information from previous investigations indicates that the bedrock surface exists at depths of up to about 16.3 metres (Borehole 15-09).

18106595-1000

4.3 Pavement Structure / Fill

Asphaltic concrete was encountered at all of the boreholes; the thickness of the asphaltic concrete, where encountered, is provided in the table below.

Borehole No.	Investigation	Asphalt Thickness (mm)
18-01		80
18-02	Current	30
18-03		120
15-09		180
15-10	Previous	100

Fill was encountered in each of the boreholes. The upper portion of the fill generally consists of grey, granular pavement structure comprised predominantly of varying amounts of sand and gravel. In some of the boreholes, the lower portion of the fill consists of grey brown to black silty clay. The presence of organic matter and wood pieces was occasionally observed in the silty clay fill. The depth to the bottom of the fill at each of the borehole locations is provided in the table below.

Borehole No.	Depth of Granular Pavement Structure below existing grades (m)	Depth of Silty Clay Fill (m)
18-01	0.53	2.29 ²
18-02	0.13	2.13 ¹
18-03	0.76	0.91
15-09	0.76	1.63
15-10	0.56	2.44

¹ 0.3 metre thick sand and gravel fill layer present between the pavement structure and the silty clay fill

² 0.4 metre thick layer of sand present between the pavement structure and the silty clay fill

SPT "N" values measured within the fill ranged from 8 to 16 blows per 0.3 m of penetration. The SPT "N" values suggest that the pavement structure fill is compact while the silty clay fill is very stiff. The results of grain size distribution testing carried out on one sample of the pavement structure are presented on Figure 2.

4.4 Silty Clay to Clay

At all of the current 2018 and previous 2015 borehole locations within the Phase 1 development, the pavement structure and fill are underlain by a deposit of sensitive marine silty clay from the previous Champlain Sea that covered most of the Ottawa area.

In general, with the exception of borehole 15-10, the upper portion of the silty clay has been weathered to a grey brown crust. The weathered zone, where present, extends to depths of between about 2.4 and 3.7 metres below existing ground surface. SPT 'N' values ranging from 2 to 10 blows per 0.3 metres of penetration were obtained within the weathered crust portion of the silty clay deposit, indicating a stiff to very stiff consistency.

At borehole 18-03, there is a localized 0.5 metre thick layer of sand and silt below the weathered silty clay at a depth of 2.4 metres below existing ground surface. The results of moisture content testing on this sample of sandy silt gave a result of about 24 percent. The results of grain size distribution testing carried out on the same sample are presented on Figure 3.

Below the weathered crust in boreholes 18-01, 18-02, 15-09, below the silt layer at 18-03 and below the fill at borehole 15-10, the silty clay is grey in colour. The unweathered silty clay deposit extends to depths ranging from between about 3.7 and 4.9 metres below existing surface. The results of in situ vane shear tests completed within the grey silty clay measured undrained shear strength values ranging from between about 42 and 67 kilopascals corresponding to a firm to stiff consistency.

The results of moisture content testing on one sample of the silty clay gave a result of about 55 percent. The results of Atterberg limits testing on one sample of the grey silty clay gave a plasticity index of 44 percent and a liquid limit of 65 percent, indicating a high plasticity clay.

4.5 Glacial Till

At all of the previous and current boreholes, a deposit of glacial till was encountered beneath the silty clay. The glacial till typically consists of a heterogeneous mixture of gravel, cobbles, and boulders in a matrix of sand and silt with a trace to some clay. At some locations, the till consists of clayey sand containing gravel, cobbles and boulders. Where fully penetrated in boreholes 18-01, 18-02 and previous borehole 15-09, the glacial till extends to depths ranging from between about 7.1 and 16.3 metres below existing ground surface. Where not fully penetrated in boreholes 18-03, 15-10, the glacial till was proven to extend to depths of 6.7 and 6.1 metres below the existing ground surface, respectively.

SPT "N" values within the glacial till layer gave 'N' values ranging from between about 5 blows per 0.3 metres of penetration to greater than 50 blows per 0.3 metres of penetration indicating a compact to a very dense state of packing; however, the higher blow counts could be indicative of boulders and cobbles in the till rather than the state of packing.

The results of natural moisture content testing carried out on three samples of the glacial till gave values ranging from between about 6 to 12 percent. The results of grain size distribution testing carried out on three samples of the glacial till are presented on Figure 4.

4.6 Bedrock

Boreholes 18-01, 18-02 and previous boreholes 15-09 and W-3 were extended through the glacial till deposit into the underlying bedrock using rotary diamond drilling techniques. The depths and elevations to bedrock surface are summarized below:

Borehole No.	Ground Surface Elevation (masl)	Depth to Bedrock (m)	Elevation of Bedrock (masl)
18-01	74.74	10.11	64.63
18-02	74.81	7.06	67.75
15-09	74.54	16.28	58.26
W-3	80.6	8.2	66.9
W-31	74.2	19.3	54.9
Sta. 3+20	74.4	16.1	58.3

The bedrock consists of limestone with shale interbeds. The boreholes listed above were extended about 3.1 to 11.5 metres into the bedrock. The recovered bedrock cores from these locations consist of fresh, thinly to medium bedded, dark grey, fine grained limestone bedrock with shale partings and occasional nodular sections.

The Total Core Recovery (TCR) of the cored bedrock ranged between 90 and 100 percent and the Rock Quality Designation (RQD) ranged from about 70 to 100 percent, indicating a fair to good quality rock.

The results of laboratory testing carried out on two samples of the cored bedrock from 18-01 and 18-02 measured Uniaxial Compressive Strengths (UCS) of about 122 and 123 MPa, respectively, indicating the sample of the rock tested is very strong. Results of the UCS test are presented in Appendix C.

4.7 Groundwater Conditions

No new monitoring wells were installed in the boreholes as part of the 2018 investigation. However, a monitoring well was installed in borehole 15-10 during the previous investigation. The groundwater levels observed in the monitoring well on October 14 and November 9, 2015 have been summarized in the following table:

Borehole	Geological Material Well Installed In	Groundwater Elevation on October 14, 2015 (m)	Groundwater Elevation on November 9, 2015 (m)
15-10	silty clay / glacial till	70.1	70.1

It should be noted that groundwater levels are expected to fluctuate seasonally. Higher groundwater levels are expected during wet periods of the year, such as spring.

4.8 Corrosion Testing

Two samples of soil, one each from boreholes 18-01 and 18-03 were submitted to Eurofins Environment Testing for basic chemical analysis related to potential sulphate attack on buried concrete elements and corrosion of buried ferrous elements. The results of this testing are provided in Appendix D and are summarized below.

Borehole / Sample Number	Sample Depth (m)	Chloride (%)	Sulphate (µg/g)	рН	Conductivity (mS/cm)	Resistivity (Ohm-cm)
18-01 SA7	5.3 – 5.9	0.023	40	8.3	0.57	1750
18-03 SA5	3.1 – 3.7	0.068	40	8.7	0.82	1220

5.0 DISCUSSION AND GEOTECHNICAL RECOMMENDATIONS

This section of the report provides engineering information related to the geotechnical design aspects of the project based on our interpretation of the available subsurface information and on our understanding of the project requirements. The discussion below focuses on the development of the Phase 1 building area. The subsurface conditions vary across the site as well as within the footprints of the proposed individual buildings planned as part of the site redevelopment.

The information in this portion of the report is provided for detailed design purposes in support of the design by the engineers and architects. The recommendations provided herein are consistent with the Ontario Building Code of 2012 (OBC 2012). Where comments are made on construction, they are provided only in order to highlight aspects of construction which could affect the design of the project. Contractors bidding on or undertaking any work at the site should examine the factual results of the investigation, satisfy themselves as to the adequacy of the information for construction and make their own interpretation of the factual data as it affects their proposed construction techniques, schedule, equipment capabilities, costs, sequencing and the like.

This report addresses only the geotechnical aspects of the subsurface conditions at this site. The geo-environmental (chemical) aspects, including the consequences of possible surface and/or subsurface contamination resulting from previous activities or uses of the site and/or resulting from the introduction onto the site of materials from off-site sources, are outside the terms of reference for this report. The results of a concurrent Phase II Environmental Site Assessment for this project is provided under separate cover.

5.1 Site Grading

It is understood that, as currently proposed, the design finished grades will generally remain unchanged.

The permissible grade raises could potentially need to be limited by the capacity of the silty clay deposit to support additional loading. As a general guideline, which can be applied to the overall site, it is considered that a permissible grade raise of 1 metre (above the existing ground surface level) could be used. Grade raises in excess of 1 metre should be reviewed on a location-by-location basis.

5.2 Foundation Design

The following sections focus on Phase 1 of the development, which will be constructed first.

Based on the conceptual design information provided to Golder, the structure proposed to be constructed as part of the Phase 1 site redevelopment is planned to have two underground parking levels. As such, the excavation for the Phase 1 tower is expected to extend to depths of about 7 to 10 metres below existing site grades.

The subsurface conditions present below the pavement structure and fill at this site generally consist of sensitive silty clay, underlain by glacial till over limestone bedrock. The lower portion of the silty clay is grey, unweathered, and firm to stiff. The silty clay is sensitive and highly compressible when subjected to new loads and the thickness of the clay varies across both the Phase 1 building footprint and across the site. Based on these conditions, the use of shallow spread footing foundations or a raft slab placed within or above the silty clay deposit is not considered feasible for the proposed high rise tower in Phase 1, but could be considered for low to mid-rise structures depending on loading conditions. Additional assessment would be required for the use of shallow foundations for low to mid-rise buildings on the silty clay. With the currently proposed two levels of underground parking, it is understood that consideration is being given to supporting the western portion of the 5-storey podium on shallow spread footings on the undisturbed, compact to dense glacial till. This is considered a feasible option, and guidance is provided in the following section.

5.2.1 Shallow Spread Footings

On the east side of the structure, the structure may be founded on spread footings supported on the underlying bedrock provided that they can be designed using the bearing resistance values provided below.

Spread footings founded on clean, sound and undisturbed bedrock are considered to be a feasible option. Although the quality of the rock observed in the boreholes and as defined by the RQD values is indicated to be good for the upper portion of the limestone bedrock at this site, it is common to find more fractured and weathered zones of rock near the bedrock surface (i.e., upper 1 to 1.5 metres). When they are encountered, these zones of more fractured rock should be removed. For spread footings placed on sound bedrock, a factored Ultimate Limit States (ULS) bearing resistance of 5,000 kilopascals can be used for design of the foundations. Serviceability Limit States (SLS) net bearing resistances do not generally apply to the design of foundations on the bedrock, provided the bedrock surface is properly cleaned of soil and highly weathered/fractured bedrock at the time of construction. The ULS bearing resistance for foundations on bedrock will need to be reduced within the vicinity of the existing collector sewer which crosses over the southeast corner of the site as outlined in Section 5.3 of this report.

For ULS sliding resistance of a cast-in-place footing placed on bedrock, an unfactored sliding friction coefficient of 0.70 can be used. In accordance with OBC 2012 requirements, a resistance factor of 0.8 should be applied to the sliding resistance between the footings and the underlying bedrock.

On the west side of the structure, the structure may be founded on spread footings supported on the underlying glacial till provided that they can be designed using the bearing resistance values provided below. Also, the design of the new structure will have to consider the differential settlements between the foundations supported on bedrock, and those supported on the more compressible glacial till. Structural separation maybe required between the foundations supported on bedrock, and those supported on bedrock, and those supported on glacial till.

Spread footings founded on the compact to dense glacial till (i.e., SPT 'N' values higher than about 25) below about Elevation 67.0 metres (on the west side of the Phase 1 building) are considered to be a feasible option. An SLS net bearing resistance of 250 kilopascals and a factored ULS bearing resistance of 400 kilopascals can be used for design of pad footings up to 5.0 metres in dimensions and for strip footings up to 2.0 metres in width placed on native and undisturbed glacial till below this elevation. The SLS values provided correspond to total and differential settlement values of 25 and 19 millimetres, respectively.

It should be noted that the expected settlements of spread footings placed directly on the underlying bedrock are very small, differential settlements of up to about 25 millimetres may occur between the spread footings placed on glacial till and those placed directly on the underlying bedrock.

For ULS sliding resistance of a cast-in-place footing placed on glacial till, an unfactored friction coefficient of 0.45 can be used. In accordance with OBC 2012 requirements, a resistance factor of 0.8 should be applied to the sliding resistance between the footings and the underlying glacial till.

5.2.2 Steel H-Pile or Steel Pipe (Tube) Pile Foundations

5.2.2.1 Founding Elevations

Should the above preliminary bearing resistance not be sufficient for the design of the west side of the structure, the proposed western portion of the structure may be supported on closed-ended steel pipe (tube) piles or steel H-piles driven to refusal either within the lower, very dense portion of the till deposits or on the underlying bedrock.

Based on the borehole results from this investigation and previous studies, the following table provides an overview of the expected elevations of the very dense glacial till, as well as the bedrock surface elevations within the vicinity of the Phase 1 building.

Approximate Location	Borehole Number (Report Number)	Approximate Elevation (m) of Surface of Very Dense Glacial Till	Approximate Bedrock Surface Elevation (m)
Northwest Corner of Phase 1 Tower	15-09 (1522569)	64.0	58.3
Southwest Corner of	BH Sta. 3+20 (762168)	N/A	58.3
Phase 1 Tower	BH W-31 (70794)	62.9	54.9
Middle of Phase 1 Tower	BH 18-01 (current study)	67.1	64.6

As an alternative to driven piles (i.e. H-piles and/or closed-ended pipe piles), the use of an open-ended drilled pile advanced into the bedrock could also be considered. This pile type requires a specialized contractor and is generally more expensive than driven piles, but the use of drilled piles greatly reduces the risk of pile deflections, pile damage and piles 'hanging up' in the glacial till. The drilled pipe piles should be advanced to a minimum embedment depth of 1.5 metres into the bedrock.

5.2.2.2 Axial Geotechnical Resistance

An HP 310x110 piles or 324 mm diameter closed-ended steel pipe piles driven to practical refusal within the very dense portions of the glacial till may be designed using factored axial geotechnical resistances at Ultimate Limit States (ULS) of 1,300 kN. The geotechnical reaction for an individual pile at SLS will not govern and may be higher than the factored geotechnical resistance at ULS; however, settlements of pile groups should be reviewed once the pile layout has been chosen. Higher capacities would be achievable if larger pile sizes are used.

For an HP 310x110 piles driven to found on the limestone bedrock, the factored axial geotechnical resistance at ULS may be taken as 2,000 kN. Serviceability Limit States (SLS) resistances do not apply to piles founded on the limestone bedrock, since the SLS resistance for 25 mm of settlement is greater than the factored axial geotechnical resistance at ULS. It should be noted that pre-drilling may be required to advance the piles through the lower, very dense portions of the till if piles driven to bedrock are considered.

As an alternative to pre-drilling, the use of open-ended drilled pipe piles socketed into the bedrock may be considered. For an open-ended, concrete-filled, 245 mm diameter steel pipe pile having a minimum wall thickness of 12 mm and at least 1.5 metre penetration into the bedrock, an axial geotechnical resistance at ULS of 1,400 kN may be used. Serviceability Limit States (SLS) resistances would not govern for piles founded on or within the limestone bedrock.

The preliminary ULS pile capacities discussed herein have been based on semi-empirical analyses using laboratory and in-situ test data and incorporate a geotechnical resistance factor of 0.4. Higher resistance values (0.5 for Pile Driver Analyzer or 0.6 for static pile load test methods) can be used where field testing is completed which would allow the use of higher design pile capacities. Given the highly variable subsurface conditions at the site and the large number of piles that will be required for the proposed buildings (including future phases), consideration could be given to carrying out a test pile program to optimize pile design and to better define the depth to which pile refusal will be encountered, if piles are selected to support a portion of the Phase 1 podium. The test program could be completed prior to construction of the Phase 1 building (although this would require mobilization of pile driving equipment to the site prior to building construction and would be disruptive to existing retail operations) which would allow for optimization of the pile design for the Phase 1 building.

Pile installation should be in accordance with OPSS 903 (*Construction Specification for Deep Foundations*). For driven piles, the drawings should incorporate the appropriate note stating that the piles (both H-piles and pipe piles) should be equipped with pile points (e.g. Titus Standard H Point, or similar) and should be driven to bedrock. The pile points will provide additional protection to the pile tips against damage from boulders during driving, and they will also provide some penetration into the underlying sloping bedrock for piles that reach the bedrock. For piles driven to refusal on bedrock, and as described in OPSS 903, it is a generally accepted practice to reduce the hammer energy after abrupt peaking is met on the bedrock surface, and to then gradually increase the energy over a series of blows to seat the pile.

As a result of the two levels of underground basement, it is possible that some of the piles will be very short (i.e., less than 3 metres in length). The piles should be at least 3 metres in length to provide sufficient lateral confinement from the surrounding soils. In areas where the bedrock is less than 3 metres below the pile caps, the piles should be pre-drilled into the bedrock to provide at least 3 metres in length, or a spread footing placed directly onto the bedrock surface could be used at these locations.

5.3 Impacts to Existing Collector Sewer

Plans previously provided by David Schaeffer Engineering Ltd. as well as the City of Ottawa indicate that an approximately 2.1 metre (84 inches) diameter storm sewer pipe is located near the southeast corner of the property (and potentially encroaching onto the Phase 1 Site at this location). The top of the pipe is indicated to be at about elevation 57.9 metres and it is understood that this pipe was installed by tunneling (i.e. not open cut).

Based on the borehole data at this location, the top of the bedrock appears to be at approximately elevation 67.1 metres, which would provide about 9.2 metres of rock cover above the pipe. For design purposes, the proposed shallow foundations or piles for the new building should be designed/located to have a minimum setback of 5 metres from the side of the pipe to avoid additional stresses from the deep foundations being imposed onto the tunnel liner. In addition, the ULS capacity for shallow footings on the underlying bedrock should be reduced to 1,000 kPa within 10 metres of the existing collector sewer.

5.4 Frost Protection

All perimeter and exterior foundation elements or interior foundation elements (i.e., footings, pile caps, grade beams, etc.) in unheated areas should be provided with a minimum of 1.5 metres of earth cover for frost protection purposes. Isolated, unheated exterior foundation elements adjacent to surfaces which are cleared of snow cover during winter months should be provided with a minimum of 1.8 metres of earth cover.

As an alternative to earth cover, consideration could be provided to the use of an insulation detail. Additional guidance on insulation details can be provided if required.

5.5 Seismic Design Considerations

For the proposed building, the seismic design provisions of the 2012 OBC depend, in part, on the shear wave velocity of the upper 30 metres of soil and/or rock below founding level.

Based on the results of the MASW testing carried out at this site, this site can be assigned a Site Class of C for seismic design purposes in accordance with the 2012 OBC for a structure founded on or within the overburden.

For the east portion of the building that will be supported on spread footings placed directly on the bedrock surface and separated structurally from the west portion of the building that will be founded on glacial till, the shear wave velocity values measured within the bedrock using the MASW testing results gave a harmonic mean

of 877 metres per second for a depth of 30 metres below the proposed foundations. Based on this value, a Site Class B can be used for the design of the east portion of the new building that will be entirely founded on the spread footings placed directly on the bedrock.

5.6 Garage Floor Slab

In preparation for the construction of the garage floor slab, all fill and, all loose, wet, and disturbed material should be removed from beneath the floor slab down to the undisturbed native soil or bedrock. Provision should be made for at least 250 millimetres of Ontario Provincial Standard Specification (OPSS) Granular A to form the base of the floor slab. Any bulk fill required to raise the grade up to the underside of the Granular A should consist of OPSS Granular B Type II. The underslab fill should be placed in maximum 300 millimetre thick lifts and should be compacted to at least 95 percent of the standard Proctor maximum dry density using suitable vibratory compaction equipment.

The floor slabs should be structurally separate from the foundation walls and columns. Sawcut control joints should be provided at regular intervals and along column lines to minimize shrinkage cracking.

Provision should be made for drainage underneath the floor slab consisting of a perforated pipe subdrain in a surround of 19 millimetre clear stone, fully wrapped in geotextile, which leads by gravity drainage to an adjacent storm sewer or sump pit from which the water is pumped.

5.7 Garage Excavation and Groundwater Control

It is understood that the two levels of underground garage parking will extend about 7 metres below the existing ground surface. Accordingly, excavation to these depths will be through surficial fill, native silty clay, into the underlying glacial till, and possibly into the bedrock at the very eastern end of the new building footprint. Measurements taken during the current investigation suggest that the groundwater level is generally at about 2 to 4 metres depth below ground surface, and either within the lower portion of the silty clay deposit, or the upper portion of the glacial till.

The proposed excavation will be below the measured groundwater level. The contractor is responsible for the design of a temporary groundwater control system, including assessing the appropriate type of pump(s) and its arrangement, and should be required to submit a detailed work plan for review. For any pumping that exceeds a rate of 50 m³/day (50,000 L/day), but less than 400 m³/day (400,000 L/day), a Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP) Environmental Activity and Sector Registration (EASR) is required, and must be supported by a water taking plan and a discharge plan. For pumping that exceeds 400 m³/day (400,000 L/day), an MECP Permit To Take Water (PTTW) would be required. Based on the available groundwater information at the site, it is likely that a PTTW will be required for this project, but the category level will have to be defined upon further study.

No unusual problems are anticipated in excavating the overburden using conventional hydraulic excavating equipment, recognizing that cobbles and boulders could be present in the fill and glacial till.

In accordance with the Occupational Health and Safety Act (OHSA) of Ontario, the soil that will be encountered within the excavations (fill, silty clay, and glacial till) would be generally classified as Type 3 soils. Below the groundwater level, the glacial till soils would be classified as Type 4 soil. Provided that the groundwater level is lowered as the excavation progresses, trench excavations may be made with side slopes at 1 horizontal to 1 vertical, or flatter, otherwise excavations below the groundwater level in these deposits would likely require flatter side slopes (e.g., 3 horizontal to 1 vertical) to remain stable.

Where site conditions (such as the presence of soft or weak soils, proximity of existing structures and utilities, or space restrictions) do not allow for the above noted side slopes then suitable safety and support measures must be undertaken according to the requirements of the OSHA. These measures include installation of a suitable shoring system to create and maintain positive support to the sidewalls of the excavation. Guidelines on excavation shoring are provided in Section 5.8.

The silty clay and glacial till soils that will form the floor of the foundation excavations are highly sensitive to disturbance. Consideration should therefore be given to protecting the subgrade in foundation areas with a mud slab of lean concrete or a layer of compacted granular fill materials. The thickness of the mud slab and compacted granular fill working mat will depend on the size and weight of the equipment to be used at the bottom of the excavation. Any disturbed soil will need to be removed prior to placing the protective layer. That mud slab/granular fill materials should be placed immediately following inspection and approval of the subgrade. The period of time between exposure of the subgrade and covering with the protective layer should be limited to as brief as possible and, in the interim, no construction traffic should be permitted on the subgrade. The excavation should also be made using an excavator bucket without teeth; i.e., a smooth blade should be used.

5.8 Temporary Building Excavation Shoring

The excavation for the proposed Phase 1 tower will extend about 7 metres below the existing ground surface and will be close to the east and south property limits and, as such, vertical (or near vertical) excavation walls may be required. The contractor is fully responsible for the detailed design and performance of the temporary shoring systems. However, this section of the report provides some general guidelines on possible concepts for the shoring to be used by the designers for assessing the possible impacts of the shoring design and site works as well as to evaluate, at the design stage, the potential for impacts of this shoring on the adjacent properties. Temporary shoring can be used in combination with open cuts above the top of shoring, however, the earth pressure distribution must take into account the effects of the soil pressures from the upper open cut section.

The shoring method(s) chosen to support the excavation sides must take into account the soil and bedrock stratigraphy, the permissible movement of the shoring, the groundwater conditions, the methods adopted to manage the groundwater and construct the shoring systems, the potential ground movements associated with the excavation and construction of the shoring system, and their impact on adjacent structures and utilities.

It is understood that the excavation floor level will generally be about 7 metres in depth below the existing ground surface elevation, with some deeper excavations required locally. The City of Ottawa right-of-ways for Merivale Road and Carling Avenue, which contain below grade services, are located adjacent to the east and south sides, respectively, of the proposed excavation for the Phase 1 tower. As such, any services located in close proximity to and/or within the zone of influence of the shoring system could be affected by ground movements behind the shoring. Details on the utilities in these areas should be confirmed during the detailed design studies to better tailor the shoring guidelines provided herein.

For preliminary design purposes, a soldier pile and timber lagging system is considered a suitable shoring method that may be considered for the proposed 7 metres deep excavation at the site. Due to the presence of very dense till with boulders at shallow depth on the east side of the site, the soldier piles may require predrilling to provide sufficient embedment for toe fixity. The shoring system must be provided with appropriate lateral support.

Where foundations or settlement sensitive infrastructure, such as buried utilities, are present within the zone of influence of the shoring system, the deflections may need to be greatly limited and interlocked steel sheet piling or a secant pile wall with pre-stressed tie backs may be required. Steel sheet pile systems would not be suitable where

very dense till is present at shallow depth. Soldier pile and lagging walls are considered suitable for the sides of the excavations (provided that settlement-sensitive structures or utilities are not present in the zone of influence of the walls) where the objective is to maintain an essentially vertical excavation wall and the movements above and behind the wall need only be sufficiently limited so that relatively flexible features (such as roadways or sidewalks) will not be adversely affected.

For all of the above systems, some form of lateral support to the wall is required for excavation depths greater than about 3 to 4 metres. Lateral restraint could be provided by means of tie-backs consisting of grouted soil or bedrock anchors. However, the use of rock/ground anchor tie-backs would require the permission of the adjacent property owners (including the City, who owns the adjacent roadways) since the anchors would be installed beneath their properties. The presence of utilities beneath the adjacent streets, which could interfere with the tie-backs, should also be considered. Alternatively, interior struts can be considered, connected either to the opposite side of the excavation (if not too distant) or to raker piles and/or footings within the excavation.

5.9 Ground Movements

During the excavation for the underground levels of the proposed buildings, lateral deformation and vertical settlement of the adjacent ground will occur as a result of installation and deflection of the retaining/shoring system and dewatering activities. The ground movements induced could affect the stability or performance of buildings or underground utilities adjacent to the excavation. Therefore, the magnitude and extent of ground movement and potential impacts on surrounding infrastructure should be assessed prior to construction to confirm movements will be in tolerable limits and monitored during construction.

5.10 Foundation Wall Backfill

Foundation/basement walls should be backfilled with free draining non-frost susceptible granular fill meeting the requirements of OPSS Granular B Type I materials. The backfill should be compacted to 95 percent of the material's standard Proctor maximum dry density using suitable compaction equipment. To reduce compaction induced stresses, only light compaction rollers or plate tampers should be used within 1.0 metre of the wall. In any areas where the temporary shoring wall serves as the outside form for the foundation wall, vertical drainage must be installed against the shoring wall. The drainage channels could consist of filtered drainage wick such as Miradrain (or proven equivalent).

Water flow from either the granular backfill or drainage channels should be collected by means of a perforated drain line located at the base of the wall. This drain line should be provided with a granular surround and should lead to a sump pit from which water can be pumped.

Beneath hard surfacing (e.g., pavements or sidewalks/walkways), the granular backfill for the foundation wall should be placed to form a frost taper at 3 horizontal to 1 vertical to a depth of 1.8 metres (i.e., the frost depth). The purpose of this frost taper is to limit the severity of differential heaving that could occur between areas backfilled with non-frost susceptible engineered fill and the adjacent areas underlain by the existing frost susceptible soils.

5.11 Lateral Earth Pressures for Design

The lateral earth pressures acting on the garage/foundation walls will depend on the existing soil conditions, on the magnitude of surcharge including construction loadings, on the freedom of lateral movement of the structure, and on the drainage conditions behind the walls. Seismic (earthquake) loading must also be taken into account in the design.

The details on the wall backfill drainage are provided in Section 5.12 of this report.

The following recommendations are made concerning the design of the foundation walls.

Where the wall support and structure allow lateral yielding, (e.g., for unrestrained retaining walls), active earth pressures may be used in the design of the wall. Where the support does not allow lateral yielding, (i.e., for the proposed basement walls) at-rest earth pressures should be assumed for design.

If a shored excavation (in overburden) is used as part of the formwork for the wall, the lateral earth pressures for foundation walls are based on the existing retained soils (i.e., fill and silty clay) and the following parameters (unfactored) may be used:

Soil	Unit Weight	Coefficients of static lateral earth pressure		
	(KN/M°)	(kN/m³) Active, Ka		
Existing Fill	21	0.33	0.50	
Silty Clay	17	0.36	0.53	
Glacial Till	22	0.31	0.47	

If the garage/foundation wall is backfilled with granular free draining fill either in a zone with width equal to at least 50 percent of the height of the wall or within the wedge-shaped zone defined by a line drawn at 1 horizontal to 1 vertical (1H:1V) extending up and back from the rear face of the footing/pile cap/grade beam, the following parameters (unfactored) may be used:

Material	Unit Weight	Coefficients of static lateral earth pressure		
	(KN/M°)	Active, Ka	At rest, Ko	
Granular A or Granular B Type II	22	0.27	0.43	
Granular B Type I	22	0.31	0.47	

Seismic loading will result in increased lateral earth pressures acting on the walls. The walls should be designed to withstand the combined lateral loading for the appropriate static pressure conditions given above, plus the earthquake-induced dynamic earth pressure.

The horizontal seismic coefficient, k_h , used in the calculation of the seismic active pressure coefficient is taken as 1.0 times the design PGA (i.e., $k_h = 0.32$). For structures which allow lateral yielding, k_h is taken as 0.5 times the design PGA (i.e., $k_h = 0.16$).

The following seismic active pressure coefficients (K_{AE}) may be used in design; these coefficients reflect the K_{AE} obtained using the k_h values described above and assumed no vertical acceleration and wall to soil friction. These seismic earth pressure coefficients assume that the back of the wall is vertical and the ground surface behind the wall is flat. Where sloping backfill is present above the top of the wall, the lateral earth pressures under seismic loading conditions should be calculated by treating the weight of the backfill located above the top of the wall as a surcharge.

		Kae		
Wall Type	Site PGA (2475-year Earthquake)	Granular A/Granular B Type II	Granular B Type I	
Yielding Wall	0.00	0.39	0.43	
Non-Yielding Wall	0.32g	0.53	0.59	

The earthquake-induced dynamic pressure distribution, which is to be added to the static earth pressure distribution, is a linear distribution with maximum pressure at the top of the wall and minimum pressure at its toe (i.e., an inverted triangular pressure distribution).

A minimum surcharge pressure of 12 kilopascals due to traffic and compaction induced pressure should be included in the total lateral earth pressures for the structural design of the wall.

The total pressure distribution (static plus seismic) may be determined as follows:

$$\sigma_h(d) = K_o \lor d + (K_{AE} - K_a) \lor (H-d) + q$$

- Where: $\sigma_h(d)$ = Lateral earth pressure at depth, d, (kPa);
 - K_o = Coefficient of static earth pressure;
 - γ = Unit weight of the backfill soil (kN/m³); as given previously;
 - d = Depth below the top of the wall (m);
 - K_{AE} = Seismic active earth pressure coefficient;
 - q = Surcharge to account for traffic and compaction pressure, where applicable; and,
 - H = Total height of the wall (m).

All of the lateral earth pressure equations are given in an unfactored format and will need to be factored for Ultimate Limit States design purposes.

5.12 Permanent Drainage

The measured groundwater depth at the site is variable, but it is generally considered to be between about 2 to 4 metres below existing site grades. To manage the long term groundwater levels and the interaction with the proposed development, a drainage system diverting collected groundwater inflow to the sewer system is recommended. It is recommended that a hydrogeological assessment be completed to provide input toward the volumes of water anticipated to be diverted to the municipal sewer system.

The subfloor drainage system (i.e., below the lowest garage level) may consist of a network of robust sub-drain pipes conveying collected groundwater to a sump or sumps from which the groundwater can be pumped to a municipal sewer. The drainage system would consist of interconnected perforated drain pipes (bedded and backfilled with free draining granular soils) installed around the perimeter and within the building footprint. The capacity of the subfloor drainage system should be modified during construction as required.

Drainage, such as a composite synthetic drainage system or equivalent, should be provided to the exterior walls. The composite drain must withstand the design horizontal earth pressures used for basement wall design, and should be connected to the basement level underslab drainage system. The drainage system collector pipes should drain to a sump for collection and discharge to a sewer.

5.13 Site Servicing

At least 150 millimetres of OPSS Granular A should be used as pipe bedding for sewer and water pipes. Where unavoidable disturbance to the subgrade surface occurs during construction, it may be necessary to place a sub-bedding layer consisting of 300 millimetres of compacted OPSS Granular B Type II beneath the Granular A. The bedding material should, in all cases, extend to the spring line of the pipe and should be compacted to at least 95 percent of the material's standard Proctor maximum dry density. The use of clear crushed stone as a bedding layer should not be permitted anywhere on this project since fine particles from the sandy backfill materials and native soils could potentially migrate into the voids in the clear crushed stone and cause loss of lateral pipe support.

Cover material, from the spring line of the pipe to at least 300 millimetres above the top of pipe, should consist of OPSS Granular A or Granular B Type I with a maximum particle size of 25 millimetres. The cover material should be compacted to at least 95 percent of the material's standard Proctor maximum dry density.

It should generally be possible to re-use the existing inorganic fill, weathered silty clay, and glacial till as trench backfill. Where the trench will be covered with hard surfaced areas, the type of material placed in the frost zone (between subgrade level and 1.8 metres depth) should match the soil exposed on the trench walls for frost heave compatibility. Trench backfill should be placed in maximum 300 millimetre thick lifts and should be compacted to at least 95 percent of the material's standard Proctor maximum dry density using suitable vibratory compaction equipment.

5.14 Pavement Design

In preparation for pavement construction, all topsoil, unsuitable fill, disturbed, or otherwise deleterious materials (i.e., those materials containing organic material) should be removed from the pavement areas. Some of the existing fill could remain provided that it is free of organic matter, and that the subgrade be subjected to a proof roll with a loaded tandem truck to reveal weak or soft areas prior to the construction of the new pavement structure. Soft or weak areas should be removed and repaired with acceptable earth borrow or OPSS Select Subgrade Material (SSM).

Pavement areas requiring grade raising to proposed subgrade level should be brought to grade using acceptable (compactable and inorganic) earth borrow or OPSS SSM. These materials should be placed in maximum 300 millimetre thick lifts and should be compacted to at least 95 percent of the materials standard Proctor maximum dry density using suitable compaction equipment.

The surface of the pavement subgrade should be crowned or sloped to promote drainage of the pavement granular structure towards perimeter swales or subdrains placed at the subgrade level

The following light duty pavement design is recommended for the parking lot for this project, the following heavy duty pavement design is recommended for the bus lane for this project:

	Material	Light Duty Pavement Thickness of Pavement Elements (mm)	Heavy Duty Pavement Thickness of Pavement Elements (mm)
Bituminous Concrete	Superpave 12.5 mm	60	40
OPSS 1150	Superpave 19.0 mm	-	50
Granular Material	Granular A Base	150	150
OPSS 1010	Granular B, Type II Subbase	300	450
	Prepared and Approved Subgrade		

The granular base and subbase materials should be uniformly compacted as per OPSS 310, Method A. The asphaltic concrete should be compacted in accordance with the procedures outlined in OPSS 310.

The asphaltic cement should consist of PG 58-34 and the design of the mixes should be based on a Traffic Category B.

The above pavement designs are based on the assumption that the pavement subgrade has been acceptably prepared (i.e., grade raise fill has been adequately compacted to the required density and the subgrade surface not disturbed by construction operations or precipitation). Depending on the actual conditions of the pavement subgrade at the time of construction, it could be necessary to increase the thickness of the subbase and/or to place a woven geotextile beneath the granular materials.

Where the new pavements will connect to existing pavements, the new pavement structures should be continued at least to the limits of construction, with any longitudinal transitions and/or tapers occurring thereafter. At these locations, the longitudinal transitions should be constructed by cutting the existing pavement structure vertically to the bottom of the existing subbase. The new granular layers should then be tapered up or down, as required, at a slope of 5 horizontal to 1 vertical to match the existing pavement structure. The asphaltic concrete does not need to be tapered between the new construction and the existing pavement. However, the asphaltic concrete of the existing pavement should be milled back an additional 300 millimetres to a depth of about 60 millimetres in areas where its thickness is greater than 100 millimetres, or matching the proposed surface course of the new asphaltic concrete to form the new pavement joint. Where the existing pavement is less than 100 millimetres, then a butt joint on a vertical saw cut surface is acceptable. A tack coat should be placed on the vertical saw cut surface. The tack coat should be in accordance with the City SP F-3107.

5.15 Corrosion and Cement Type

Two samples of soil, one from each boreholes 18-01 and 18-03 were submitted to EXOVA Laboratories Ltd. for chemical analysis related to potential corrosion of exposed buried steel and concrete elements (corrosion and sulphate attack). The results of this testing are provided in Appendix D. The results indicate that concrete made with Type GU Portland cement should be acceptable for concrete substructures.

The results also indicate a very high potential for corrosion of buried ferrous elements, which should be considered in the design of substructures and pile foundations.

6.0 ADDITIONAL CONSIDERATIONS

At the time of writing this report, only conceptual details related to the Phase 1 building were available. This information suggests this building will consist of a 20+ storey tower with two garage levels to be located at the southeast corner of the property. Golder Associates should review the final drawings and specifications for this project prior to tendering to confirm that the guidelines in this report have been adequately interpreted.

The construction activities could impact the existing adjacent structures and buildings. Appropriate damage assessments (pre and post condition surveys for example) should be carried out as necessary.

During construction, sufficient foundation inspections, subgrade inspections, in-situ density tests, materials testing, pile and rock anchor installation monitoring should be carried out to confirm that the conditions exposed are consistent with those encountered in the boreholes, and to monitor conformance to the pertinent project specifications. Concrete testing should be carried out in a CCIL certified laboratory.

The soils at this site are sensitive to disturbance from ponded water, construction traffic and frost. All bearing surfaces must be inspected by Golder prior to filling or concreting to ensure that strata having adequate bearing capacity have been reached and that the bearing surfaces have been properly prepared.

7.0 CLOSURE

We trust that this report provides sufficient geotechnical engineering information to facilitate the design of this project. If you have any questions regarding the contents of this report or require additional information, please do not hesitate to contact this office.

Golder Associates Ltd.

Sarah Ghadbane, P.Eng. Geotechnical Engineer Nicolas Leblanc, P.Eng. Senior Geotechnical Engineer

CRG/SG/mvrd https://golderassociates.sharepoint.com/sites/30869g/deliverables/geotechnical report/final report/18106595-001-r-rev0-westgate mall phase 1 geotechnical report-november 2018.docx

Golder and the G logo are trademarks of Golder Associates Corporation

IMPORTANT INFORMATION AND LIMITATIONS OF THIS REPORT

Standard of Care: Golder Associates Ltd. (Golder) has prepared this report in a manner consistent with that level of care and skill ordinarily exercised by members of the engineering and science professions currently practicing under similar conditions in the jurisdiction in which the services are provided, subject to the time limits and physical constraints applicable to this report. No other warranty, expressed or implied is made.

Basis and Use of the Report: This report has been prepared for the specific site, design objective, development and purpose described to Golder by the Client, <u>RioCan Holdings Inc.</u>. The factual data, interpretations and recommendations pertain to a specific project as described in this report and are not applicable to any other project or site location. Any change of site conditions, purpose, development plans or if the project is not initiated within eighteen months of the date of the report may alter the validity of the report. Golder cannot be responsible for use of this report, or portions thereof, unless Golder is requested to review and, if necessary, revise the report.

The information, recommendations and opinions expressed in this report are for the sole benefit of the Client. No other party may use or rely on this report or any portion thereof without Golder's express written consent. If the report was prepared to be included for a specific permit application process, then the client may authorize the use of this report for such purpose by the regulatory agency as an Approved User for the specific and identified purpose of the applicable permit review process, provided this report is not noted to be a draft or preliminary report, and is specifically relevant to the project for which the application is being made. Any other use of this report by others is prohibited and is without responsibility to Golder. The report, all plans, data, drawings and other documents as well as all electronic media prepared by Golder are considered its professional work product and shall remain the copyright property of Golder, who authorizes only the Client and Approved Users to make copies of the report, but only in such quantities as are reasonably necessary for the use of the report or any portion thereof to any other party without the express written permission of Golder. The Client acknowledges that electronic media is susceptible to unauthorized modification, deterioration and incompatibility and therefore the Client cannot rely upon the electronic media versions of Golder's report or other work products.

The report is of a summary nature and is not intended to stand alone without reference to the instructions given to Golder by the Client, communications between Golder and the Client, and to any other reports prepared by Golder for the Client relative to the specific site described in the report. In order to properly understand the suggestions, recommendations and opinions expressed in this report, reference must be made to the whole of the report. Golder cannot be responsible for use of portions of the report without reference to the entire report.

Unless otherwise stated, the suggestions, recommendations and opinions given in this report are intended only for the guidance of the Client in the design of the specific project. The extent and detail of investigations, including the number of test holes, necessary to determine all of the relevant conditions which may affect construction costs would normally be greater than has been carried out for design purposes. Contractors bidding on, or undertaking the work, should rely on their own investigations, as well as their own interpretations of the factual data presented in the report, as to how subsurface conditions may affect their work, including but not limited to proposed construction techniques, schedule, safety and equipment capabilities.

Soil, Rock and Groundwater Conditions: Classification and identification of soils, rocks, and geologic units have been based on commonly accepted methods employed in the practice of geotechnical engineering and related disciplines. Classification and identification of the type and condition of these materials or units involves judgment, and boundaries between different soil, rock or geologic types or units may be transitional rather than abrupt. Accordingly, Golder does not warrant or guarantee the exactness of the descriptions.

IMPORTANT INFORMATION AND LIMITATIONS OF THIS REPORT (cont'd)

Special risks occur whenever engineering or related disciplines are applied to identify subsurface conditions and even a comprehensive investigation, sampling and testing program may fail to detect all or certain subsurface conditions. The environmental, geologic, geotechnical, geochemical and hydrogeologic conditions that Golder interprets to exist between and beyond sampling points may differ from those that actually exist. In addition to soil variability, fill of variable physical and chemical composition can be present over portions of the site or on adjacent properties. **The professional services retained for this project include only the geotechnical aspects of the subsurface conditions at the site, unless otherwise specifically stated and identified in the report.** The presence or implication(s) of possible surface and/or subsurface contamination resulting from previous activities or uses of the site and/or resulting from the introduction onto the site of materials from off-site sources are outside the terms of reference for this project and have not been investigated or addressed.

Soil and groundwater conditions shown in the factual data and described in the report are the observed conditions at the time of their determination or measurement. Unless otherwise noted, those conditions form the basis of the recommendations in the report. Groundwater conditions may vary between and beyond reported locations and can be affected by annual, seasonal and meteorological conditions. The condition of the soil, rock and groundwater may be significantly altered by construction activities (traffic, excavation, groundwater level lowering, pile driving, blasting, etc.) on the site or on adjacent sites. Excavation may expose the soils to changes due to wetting, drying or frost. Unless otherwise indicated the soil must be protected from these changes during construction.

Sample Disposal: Golder will dispose of all uncontaminated soil and/or rock samples 90 days following issue of this report or, upon written request of the Client, will store uncontaminated samples and materials at the Client's expense. In the event that actual contaminated soils, fills or groundwater are encountered or are inferred to be present, all contaminated samples shall remain the property and responsibility of the Client for proper disposal.

Follow-Up and Construction Services: All details of the design were not known at the time of submission of Golder's report. Golder should be retained to review the final design, project plans and documents prior to construction, to confirm that they are consistent with the intent of Golder's report.

During construction, Golder should be retained to perform sufficient and timely observations of encountered conditions to confirm and document that the subsurface conditions do not materially differ from those interpreted conditions considered in the preparation of Golder's report and to confirm and document that construction activities do not adversely affect the suggestions, recommendations and opinions contained in Golder's report. Adequate field review, observation and testing during construction are necessary for Golder to be able to provide letters of assurance, in accordance with the requirements of many regulatory authorities. In cases where this recommendation is not followed, Golder's responsibility is limited to interpreting accurately the information encountered at the borehole locations, at the time of their initial determination or measurement during the preparation of the Report.

Changed Conditions and Drainage: Where conditions encountered at the site differ significantly from those anticipated in this report, either due to natural variability of subsurface conditions or construction activities, it is a condition of this report that Golder be notified of any changes and be provided with an opportunity to review or revise the recommendations within this report. Recognition of changed soil and rock conditions requires experience and it is recommended that Golder be employed to visit the site with sufficient frequency to detect if conditions have changed significantly.

Drainage of subsurface water is commonly required either for temporary or permanent installations for the project. Improper design or construction of drainage or dewatering can have serious consequences. Golder takes no responsibility for the effects of drainage unless specifically involved in the detailed design and construction monitoring of the system.











APPENDIX A

Borehole Logs – Current Investigation

The Golder Associates Ltd. Soil Classification System is based on the Unified Soil Classification System (USCS)

Organic or Inorganic	Soil Group	Туре	of Soil	Gradation or Plasticity	Cu	$=\frac{D_{60}}{D_{10}}$		$Cc = \frac{(D)}{D_{10}}$	$\frac{30^{2}}{xD_{60}}$	Organic Content	USCS Group Symbol	Group Name		
		of is	Gravels with	Poorly Graded		<4		≤1 or ≥	:3		GP	GRAVEL		
(ss	5 mm)	/ELS / mass action 14.75 n	fines (by mass)	Well Graded		≥4		1 to 3	3		GW	GRAVEL		
by ma	SOILS an 0.07	GRA 50% by arse fr er than	Gravels with	Below A Line			n/a				GM	SILTY GRAVEL		
SANIC ≤30%	AINED ger tha	cc cc larg	fines (by mass)	Above A Line			n/a			10001	GC	CLAYEY GRAVEL		
INORG	E-GR/ ss is lar	of s nm)	Sands with	Poorly Graded		<6		≤1 or ≩	≥3	≤30%	SP	SAND		
ganic C	DARS by mas	DS mass action i 14.75 r	≤12% fines (by mass)	Well Graded		≥6		1 to 3	3		SW	SAND		
(Org	>50%	SAN 50% by arse fra	Sands with	Below A Line			n/a				SM	SILTY SAND		
	Ŭ	(≥5 co small	>12% fines (by mass)	Above A Line			n/a				SC	CLAYEY SAND		
Organic	Soil	Tune	of Soil	Laboratory		F	ield Indica	itors	Toughness	Organic USCS Group Primary				
or Inorganic	Group	туре	01 501	Tests	Dilatancy	Dry Strength	Shine Test	Thread Diameter	(of 3 mm thread)	Content	Symbol	Name		
		plot		Liquid Limit	Rapid	None	None	>6 mm	N/A (can't roll 3 mm thread)	<5%	ML	SILT		
(ss	75 mm)	and Ll	 city low)	<50	Slow	None to Low	Dull	3mm to 6 mm	None to low	<5%	ML	CLAYEY SILT		
by ma	OILS an 0.0	SILTS ic or PI	low A-l n Plasti art be		Slow to very slow	Low to medium	Dull to slight	3mm to 6 mm	Low	5% to 30%	OL	ORGANIC SILT		
aANIC t ≤30%	NED So aller th	n-Plast	g p Q	Liquid Limit	Slow to very slow	Low to medium	Slight	3mm to 6 mm	Low to medium	<5%	МН	CLAYEY SILT		
INORG	-GRAIN s is sm	(No		≥50	None	Medium to high	Dull to slight	1 mm to 3 mm	Medium to high	5% to 30%	ОН	ORGANIC SILT		
ganic (FINE oy mas	lot	e on lart	Liquid Limit <30	None	Low to medium	Slight to shiny	~ 3 mm	Low to medium	0%	CL	SILTY CLAY		
(Org	≥50% b	LAYS LAYS	elow)	Liquid Limit 30 to 50	None	Medium to high	Slight to shiny	1 mm to 3 mm	Medium	to 30%	CI	SILTY CLAY		
		(Plai	above Plasti b	Liquid Limit ≥50	None	High	Shiny	<1 mm	High	(see Note 2)	СН	CLAY		
≻ ^O o	30% (s)	Peat and mix	mineral soil tures							30% to 75%		SILTY PEAT, SANDY PEAT		
HIGHL	organ ntent > by mas	Predomin may con	antly peat, tain some							75%	PT			
	° °	mineral so amorph	il, fibrous or ous peat							to 100%		PEAT		
40 30 (bd) xaperi 20 - 10 7 4 0 0	LOW SILTY CLAY-CLAY SILT ML (SILTY CL EY SILT, CL-ML See Note 1) 29	AY CO	SILTY CLAY CI NUR LAYEY SILT ML IGGANIC SILT OL	CLAY CH CLAYEY S ORGANIC S	NUT MH SILT OH		Dual Sym a hyphen, For non-cc the soil h transitiona gravel. For cohes liquid limit of the plas Borderlin separated A borderlin has been transition h	bol — A dua for example, obesive soils, as between I material b ive soils, the and plasticity ticity chart (s e Symbol — by a slash, for be symbol sh identified as between simil	symbol is GP-GM, S the dual symbol atween "cl dual symbol index value e Plastici A borderl or example ould be us a having p ar materia	two symbols s SW-SC and Cl ymbols must b 12% fines (i.e ean" and "di ool must be us ues plot in the ty Chart at left ine symbol is e, CL/CI, GM/S ed to indicate properties that is. In addition, urange of simi	separated by ML. e used when a. to identify rty" sand or ed when the CL-ML area .). two symbols SM, CL/ML. that the soil are on the a borderline lar soil types		
Note 1 – Fin slight plast named SIL Note 2 – Fo between 5%	ne grained i icity. Fine- r. or soils with & and 30% of	materials wi grained mat <5% organi organic con	th PI and LL t erials which a ic content, ind tent include t	quid Limit (LL) that plot in this a are non-plastic (clude the descrip he prefix "organ	rea are named i.e. a PL canno otor "trace org ic" before the	I (ML) SILT w ot be measure anics" for so Primary nam	ith ed) are ils with e.	within a st	ratum.					

🕓 GOLDER

PARTICLE SIZES OF CONSTITUENTS

Soil Constituent	Particle Size Description	Millimetres	Inches (US Std. Sieve Size)						
BOULDERS	Not Applicable	>300	>12						
COBBLES	Not Applicable	75 to 300	3 to 12						
GRAVEL	Coarse Fine	19 to 75 4.75 to 19	0.75 to 3 (4) to 0.75						
SAND	Coarse Medium Fine	2.00 to 4.75 0.425 to 2.00 0.075 to 0.425	(10) to (4) (40) to (10) (200) to (40)						
SILT/CLAY	Classified by plasticity	<0.075	< (200)						

MODIFIERS FOR SECONDARY AND MINOR CONSTITUENTS

Percentage by Mass	Modifier
>35	Use 'and' to combine major constituents (<i>i.e.</i> , SAND and GRAVEL)
> 12 to 35	Primary soil name prefixed with "gravelly, sandy, SILTY, CLAYEY" as applicable
> 5 to 12	some
≤ 5	trace

PENETRATION RESISTANCE

Standard Penetration Resistance (SPT), N:

The number of blows by a 63.5 kg (140 lb) hammer dropped 760 mm (30 in.) required to drive a 50 mm (2 in.) split-spoon sampler for a distance of 300 mm (12 in.).

Cone Penetration Test (CPT)

An electronic cone penetrometer with a 60° conical tip and a project end area of 10 cm² pushed through ground at a penetration rate of 2 cm/s. Measurements of tip resistance (q_i), porewater pressure (u) and sleeve frictions are recorded electronically at 25 mm penetration intervals.

Dynamic Cone Penetration Resistance (DCPT); Nd: The number of blows by a 63.5 kg (140 lb) hammer dropped 760 mm (30 in.) to drive uncased a 50 mm (2 in.) diameter, 60° cone attached to "A" size drill rods for a distance of 300 mm (12 in.).

- PH: Sampler advanced by hydraulic pressure
- PM: Sampler advanced by manual pressure
- WH-Sampler advanced by static weight of hammer
- Sampler advanced by weight of sampler and rod WR:

-

NON-COHESIVE (COHESIONLESS) SOILS

Compactness ²											
Term	SPT 'N' (blows/0.3m) ¹										
Very Loose	0 - 4										
Loose	4 to 10										
Compact	10 to 30										
Dense	30 to 50										
Very Dense	>50										

1. SPT 'N' in accordance with ASTM D1586, uncorrected for overburden pressure effects.

2. Definition of compactness terms are based on SPT-N' ranges as provided in Terzaghi, Peck and Mesri (1996) and correspond to typical average N₆₀ values. Many factors affect the recorded SPT-N' value, including hammer efficiency (which may be greater than 60% in automatic trip hammers), groundwater conditions, and grainsize. As such, the recorded SPT-'N' value(s) should be considered only an approximate guide to the compactness term. These factors need to be considered when evaluating the results, and the stated compactness terms should not be relied upon for design or construction. Ciald Maint

Term	Description
Dry	Soil flows freely through fingers.
Moist	Soils are darker than in the dry condition and may feel cool.
Wet	As moist, but with free water forming on hands when handled.

SAMPLES	
AS	Auger sample
BS	Block sample
CS	Chunk sample
DD	Diamond Drilling
DO or DP	Seamless open ended, driven or pushed tube sampler – note size
DS	Denison type sample
FS	Foil sample
GS	Grab Sample
RC	Rock core
SC	Soil core
SS	Split spoon sampler – note size
ST	Slotted tube
то	Thin-walled, open – note size
TP	Thin-walled, piston – note size
WS	Wash sample

SOIL TESTS

w	water content
PL, w _p	plastic limit
LL , w∟	liquid limit
С	consolidation (oedometer) test
CHEM	chemical analysis (refer to text)
CID	consolidated isotropically drained triaxial test ¹
CIU	consolidated isotropically undrained triaxial test with porewater pressure measurement ¹
D _R	relative density (specific gravity, Gs)
DS	direct shear test
GS	specific gravity
М	sieve analysis for particle size
MH	combined sieve and hydrometer (H) analysis
MPC	Modified Proctor compaction test
SPC	Standard Proctor compaction test
OC	organic content test
SO ₄	concentration of water-soluble sulphates
UC	unconfined compression test
UU	unconsolidated undrained triaxial test
V (FV)	field vane (LV-laboratory vane test)
Y	unit weight
1. Tests anisotro	ppically consolidated prior to shear are shown as CAD. CAU.

Tests anisotropically consolidated prior to shear are shown as CAD, CAU.

COHESIVE SOILS

Consistency												
Term	SPT 'N' ^{1,2} (blows/0.3m)											
Very Soft	<12	0 to 2										
Soft	12 to 25	2 to 4										
Firm	25 to 50	4 to 8										
Stiff	50 to 100	8 to 15										
Very Stiff	100 to 200	15 to 30										
Hard	>200	>30										

SPT 'N' in accordance with ASTM D1586, uncorrected for overburden pressure 1. effects; approximate only. SPT 'N' values should be considered ONLY an approximate guide to 2

consistency; for sensitive clays (e.g., Champlain Sea clays), the N-value approximation for consistency terms does NOT apply. Rely on direct measurement of undrained shear strength or other manual observations.

Water Content													
Term	Description												
w < PL	Material is estimated to be drier than the Plastic Limit.												
w ~ PL	Material is estimated to be close to the Plastic Limit.												
w > PL	Material is estimated to be wetter than the Plastic Limit.												

Unless otherwise stated, the symbols employed in the report are as follows:

I. /n x log ₁₀ g t	GENERAL 3.1416 natural logarithm of x x or log x, logarithm of x to base 10 acceleration due to gravity time	(a) W W₁ or LL W₂ or PL I₂ or PI W₅ I∟ Ic emax emin Ip	Index Properties (continued) water content liquid limit plastic limit plasticity index = $(w_l - w_p)$ shrinkage limit liquidity index = $(w - w_p) / I_p$ consistency index = $(w_l - w) / I_p$ void ratio in loosest state void ratio in densest state density index = $(e_{max} - e) / (e_{max} - e_{min})$
II.	STRESS AND STRAIN		(formerly relative density)
γ Δ ε εν η υ σ σ΄ σ΄ σ΄νο	shear strain change in, e.g. in stress: $\Delta \sigma$ linear strain volumetric strain coefficient of viscosity Poisson's ratio total stress effective stress ($\sigma' = \sigma - u$) initial effective overburden stress	(b) h q v i k	Hydraulic Properties hydraulic head or potential rate of flow velocity of flow hydraulic gradient hydraulic conductivity (coefficient of permeability) seepage force per unit volume
σ1, σ2, σ3	principal stress (major, intermediate, minor)	(c) C _c	Consolidation (one-dimensional) compression index
σ _{oct} u E G K	The an stress or octaneoral stress = $(\sigma_1 + \sigma_2 + \sigma_3)/3$ shear stress porewater pressure modulus of deformation shear modulus of deformation bulk modulus of compressibility	Cr Cs Cα mv Cv	(normally consolidated range) recompression index (over-consolidated range) swelling index secondary compression index coefficient of volume change coefficient of consolidation (vertical direction)
III.	SOIL PROPERTIES	Ch Τν U σ΄ρ	direction) time factor (vertical direction) degree of consolidation pre-consolidation stress
(a) ρ(γ) ρd(γd) ρw(γw) ρs(γs) γ' D _R e n S	Index Properties bulk density (bulk unit weight)* dry density (dry unit weight) density (unit weight) of water density (unit weight) of solid particles unit weight of submerged soil $(\gamma' = \gamma - \gamma_w)$ relative density (specific gravity) of solid particles (D _R = ρ_s / ρ_w) (formerly G _s) void ratio porosity degree of saturation	ΟCR (d) τ _p , τr φ' δ μ c' Cu, Su p Cu, Su p q u St	over-consolidation ratio = σ'_p / σ'_{vo} Shear Strength peak and residual shear strength effective angle of internal friction angle of interface friction coefficient of friction = tan δ effective cohesion undrained shear strength ($\phi = 0$ analysis) mean total stress ($\sigma_1 + \sigma_3$)/2 mean effective stress ($\sigma'_1 + \sigma'_3$)/2 ($\sigma_1 - \sigma_3$)/2 or ($\sigma'_1 - \sigma'_3$)/2 compressive strength ($\sigma_1 - \sigma_3$) sensitivity
* Densi where accele	ty symbol is ρ . Unit weight symbol is $\gamma = \rho g$ (i.e. mass density multiplied by eration due to gravity)	Notes: 1 2	τ = c' + σ' tan φ' shear strength = (compressive strength)/2



PROJECT: 18106595-1000

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 18-01

BORING DATE: September 11, 2018

SHEET 1 OF 3

DATUM: CGVD28

LOCATION: N 5027715.7 ;E 364816.5 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

щ	Τ	QO	SOIL PROFILE			SA	MPL	.ES	DYNAMIC PEN RESISTANCE	IETRATI BLOWS	ON 5/0.3m	$\overline{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}$	HYDR.	AULIC C k, cm/s	ONDUCT	TVITY,		ں _ا	
SCAL RES		METH		лот		ц.		30m	20	40	60 E	i0	1	0 ⁻⁶ 1	0 ⁻⁵ 1	0 ⁻⁴ 1	0-3	TONAL	PIEZOMETER
EPTH MET		RING	DESCRIPTION	ATAF	ELEV. DEPTH	UMBE	TYPE	WS/0	SHEAR STREI Cu, kPa	NGTH	nat V. + rem V. ⊕	Q - ● U - O	W	ATER C		PERCE	NT	ADDIT AB. TE	INSTALLATION
		BO		STR	(m)	z		BLC	20	40	60 E	0	2	20 4	μ <u>ο</u> ε	ء	80	L _	
- o			GROUND SURFACE		74.74														
F			FILL - (GW) sandy GRAVEL, angular; grey brown (PAVEMENT STRUCTURE)		0.08	1	GRAE	3 -											
Ē			FILL - (SP) SAND, medium to fine, trace		74.2 <u>1</u> 0.53														
Ē			gravel; brown; non-cohesive, moist		73.8 <u>3</u>														
- 1			FILL - (CL) SILTY CLAY, some sand and gravel; grey brown, contains organic		0.91	2	ss	8											-
F			matter; non-conesive, moist, loose				-												
-																			
Ė,						3	SS	6											
					72.45														
-			(CI/CH) SILTY CLAY to CLAY; grey brown, contains organic matter (rootlets)		2.29														
-			(WEATHERED CRUST); cohesive, w>PL, very stiff			4	SS	7											
3	•				71.69														-
			brown, contains clayey silt and sandy silt seams: cohesive w>PL stiff		3.05	5	SS	1											
-					70 78														
- 4			(SM) gravelly SILTY SAND; grey to grey brown, contains cobbles and boulders		3.96						+								-
-			(GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet, very dense to compact																
-		w Sterr																	
- - 5	r Auger	. (Hollo				6	SS	58											-
-	Power	n Diam																	
		200 mn					1												
						7	SS	45											
- 6	5																		-
						8	SS	27											
• 7	'					9	ss	26					0					мн	-
													1						
						10		>50											
- A						10	- 33	-00											-
a																			:
							1												
						11	SS	69											
- 9							-												-
							1												
						12	SS	53					0					мн	
- 10	ľ		CONTINUED NEXT PAGE	ran 1		<u>13</u>	<u>- 55</u>	>50	+		†		†		+		+		
				<u>ı I</u>						· · ·	· -		1	I	I	1	1	· · ·	
יט 1	ביים : 50	пЗ	UMLÉ				k		G G C		JE	R						СН	ECKED: CRG
																			-

PROJECT: 18106595-1000

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 18-01

BORING DATE: September 11, 2018

SHEET 2 OF 3

DATUM: CGVD28

LOCATION: N 5027715.7 ;E 364816.5 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

Unit Description Descripion Description D						0.41			DYNAM	IIC PEN	IETRATIO		<u> </u>	HYDRA			IVITY.			
Image: State of the second process of the second proces of the second proces of the second process of the sec	SALE	THOL		E		SAI		E	RESIST	TANCE,	BLOWS	/0.3m	, ¹	40	k, cm/s	- 5 - 1-5	···,	0 ⁻³	NAL	PIEZOMETER
Image: Product real back in the control of the con	TH SC IETRE	IG ME	DESCRIPTION	A PLC	ELEV.	1BER	<u>ال</u>	S/0.30	SHEAR		HU E	nat V. +	Q - ●	10 WA	ATER CO		PERCE	NT	DITIO	
- <th>DEP</th> <td>BORIN</td> <td></td> <td>TRAT</td> <td>DEPTH (m)</td> <td>NUN</td> <td></td> <td>ROW</td> <td>Cu, kPa</td> <td>1</td> <td>r</td> <td>rem V. ⊕</td> <td>U - O</td> <td>Wp</td> <td>—</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>WI</td> <td>ADI LAB</td> <td>INSTALLATION</td>	DEP	BORIN		TRAT	DEPTH (m)	NUN		ROW	Cu, kPa	1	r	rem V. ⊕	U - O	Wp	—			WI	ADI LAB	INSTALLATION
			CONTINUED FROM PREVIOUS PAGE	0,			-	ш	2) 4	10 E	80 8	30	20) 4	0 6	0 8	30		
	- 10 -		Borehole continued on RECORD OF	6KKK	64.63 10.11															-
	È		DRILLHOLE 18-01																	
	F																			
	- 11																			-
	Ē																			-
	È																			
	Ē																			
	12 																			-
	Ē																			-
	Ē																			
	- 13																			-
	-																			
	E																			
	Ē																			-
	- 14																			-
	E																			
	E																			-
	Ē																			
	— 15 - -																			-
	È																			
	E																			
	- - 16																			
	Ē																			
	Ē																			
	Ē																			
	- 17																			-
	F																			
	Ē																			
	- - - 18																			
	8 1																			
	11/18																			
																				-
	ים 19 סוד 19																			- - -
	GAL-I																			
9	- - -																			
	06595 }																			
	- 20																			_
		-	SCALE							~~		、 –								
	ਸ ≦ 1:	: 50	JUNE						j (3 O	, L I	JE	К						CH	ECKED: CRG

Pf LC IN	RO DC/ ICL	JEC ATIC INAT	T: 18106595-1000 N: N 5027715.7 ;E 364816.5 TION: -90° AZIMUTH:		RE	СС	DR	D	OF	DRI DRI DRI	DR ILLIN ILL F	IL IG [IG:		HC E: ME 7	DLI Sept 5 ACT(E: temt	1 Der 11, Dowr	8-0 , 2018	01 B	g								SI D	HEET 3 OF 3 ATUM: CGVD28	
DEPTH SCALE METRES		DRILLING RECORD	DESCRIPTION	SYMBOLIC LOG	ELEV. DEPTH (m)	RUN No.	FLUSH COLOUR RETURN	JI F S V C RE TOT/ CORE	N - Jo LT - Fi HR- S N - V J - C COVE	oint ault hear ein conjug RY OLID ORE %	gate R.Q %	.D.	3D-B CO-F CO-C CL-C FRAC INDE 0.25 0.25	leddii oliati onta Orthog Cleava	IP w.r.t. CORE AXIS	-	PL - Pla CU- Cui UN- Un ST - Ste IR - Irre DISCO	anar Irved Idulatin epped egular INTINU ESCRIP	IITY D. URFAC	PO- PO K - SI SM- SI Ro - Ri MB- M ATA	olishe licken mooth ough echar	d sided hical E Jr Ja	Break	BF NO abb of a k syn DRA DUC (DRA DUC (DRA DUC (DRA (DUC) (DRA (DUC) (D	- B TE: For reviati bbrevi bols. ULIC TIVIT sec	roken or addit ons ref iations Diar YPoin (M	n Roc tional fer to l & metra t Loa dex IPa) + o	il II GRMC -Q' AVG.	-	
-	\vdash		BEDROCK SURFACE Fresh, thinly to medium bedded, light to	-	64.63 10.11	_						+				\vdash					+		$\left \right $			+	+	╞		
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	lin	re	medium grey, fine grained, strong LIMESTONE, with black shale partings			2	70 100																							_
- 12 - 12 	Rotary	NQ3 CC				3	70																							-
-	-		End of Drillhole		61.57 13.17	-	-		╢		₩																	┝	-	
- 14 - 14 - 14 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15 - 15	i.																													-
- 16 																														-
18106595.GPJ GAL-MISS.GDT 11/1/18 ZS 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0																														-
MIS-RCK 004	EP ⁻	TH S	CALE		<u> </u>	ı				C	G ()	L	C) E	ΞI	R				1	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				11	СН	I OGGED: PAH IECKED: CRG	

PROJECT: 18106595-1000

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 18-02

BORING DATE: September 12, 2018

SHEET 1 OF 2

DATUM: CGVD28

LOCATION: N 5027756.6 ;E 364838.0 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

	Т	QC	SOIL PROFILE			SA	MPL	ES		N 3m	>	HYDRA		ONDUCT	TVITY,		(7)	
SCALE		METHC		LOT		۲		30m	20 40 60	80	, ` `	1(к, спі/S) ⁻⁵ 10	0 ⁻⁴ 1	0 ⁻³	IONAL STING	PIEZOMETER OR
METH		RING N	DESCRIPTION	ATA P	ELEV. DEPTH	JMBE	түре	WS/0.:	SHEAR STRENGTH na Cu, kPa re	it V. + m V. ⊕	Q - ● U - O	W	ATER C		PERCE	NT	AB. TE	STANDPIPE INSTALLATION
DE		BOF		STR/	(m)	ž		BLO	20 40 60	80)	Wp 2	0 4	0 6	i0 8	WI 30		
\vdash		-	GROUND SURFACE		74.81													
F			FILL - (SW) gravelly SAND; grey	1	0.13	1 (GRAE	-										
Ē			FILL - (SW/GW) SAND and GRAVEL, angular, some non-plastic fines; brown;		0.41													
Ē			Inon-cohesive															
E	1		grey brown, contains organic matter and wood pieces; non-cohesive, moist,			2	SS	10										-
F			compact															
-																		
Ē	2					3	SS	11										-
Ē			(CI/CH) SILTY CLAY to CLAY; grey		2.13													
Ē			(rootlets) (WEATHERED CRUST); cohesive, w~PL, very stiff to stiff			4	SS	7										
E																		
Ē	3	Stem)	(CI/CH) SILTY CLAY to CLAY; grey		71.76 3.05													-
F	Auder	Hollow	brown, contains sandy silt seams; cohesive, w>PL, firm			5	SS	2										
F	Dower	Diam.																
-	4	200 mm	(SM/ML) SAND and SILT, some gravel;		70.90 3.91													-
Ē			and boulders (GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive wet dense to compact			6	SS	30										
Ē																		
Ē						7	SS	43										
Ē	5																	-
È																		
Ē						8	SS	15				0					мн	
Ē	6																	
F																		_
F						9	55	21										
Ē					-	10	SS	>50										
F	\vdash		Borehole continued on RECORD OF	or%f	67.75 7.06													-
Ē																		
Ē																		
Ē	в																	-
18 1																		
	-																	-
10																		
111																		
- 1 90181	D																	-
100																		
SHB-S	EP	TH S	SCALE				\sum	¢	GOLD) E	R						LC	DGGED: PAH
¥ 1	: 50)															CH	ECKED: CRG

PR LO INC		JEC ⁻ ATIO NAT	Г: 18106595-1000 N: N 5027756.6 ;E 364838.0 'ION: -90° AZIMUTH:		RE	CC	DR	D	0	DF DF DF	DI RILL RILL RILL	RI .ING . RIG	L 3 D, 3 C			DL Sept 5	E: 18-02 tember 12, 2018 OR: Downing Drill	2 ling									SH D/	HEET 2 OF 2 ATUM: CGVD28
DEPTH SCALE METRES		DRILLING RECORD		SYMBOLIC LOG	ELEV. DEPTH (m)	RUN No.	FLUSH COLOUR % RETURN	J F S V C RE TOT, CORE	N - LT - HR- N - J - COV	Joint Fault Shea Conju Conju /ERY SOLIE CORE	r Jgate	2.Q.D	FC CC OF CL FF IN I 0. 2	D- Be D- Fo D- Co R- Or Cle RACT NDE> PER .25 m	ddin liatic intac thog ava	g onal ge	PL - Planar CU- Curved UN- Undulating ST - Stepped IR - Irregular DISCONTINUITY TYPE AND SURF, DESCRIPTION	PC K SN Rc ME ' DAT	D- Poli - Slic A- Sm D - Rou B- Med A	shed kensi ooth igh chani	ided ical I		BR - bbrev f abbr ymbol AUL ICTIV m/sec	- Brc iation reviat ls. /IC /ITY c 201	Diam Diam Point Ind (MF	Rocl onal er to li k letral Load lex Pa)	k st RMC -Q' AVG.	
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	y Drill	Core	Fresh, thinly to medium bedded, grey, fine grained, strong LIMESTONE, with black shale partings		67.75	1	100-75																					
- 9 - 9 - 10 - 10 - 10	Rotar	NQ3 (64.59	2	75																					-
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -			End of Drillhole		10.22																							WL in open borehole at 6.10 m depth upon completion of drilling
- 12 - 12 																												-
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -																												-
																												-
		ТРС																										- DGGED: PAH
	I 50	113								(ز)	L		' E	- K										СН	ECKED: CRG

PROJECT: 18106595

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 18-03 BORING DATE:

SHEET 1 OF 1

DATUM: CGVD28

LOCATION: N 5027755.0 ;E 364770.9 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

		3	SOIL PROFILE			SA	MPL	.ES				ION	<u>}</u>	HYDR	RAULIC	CONDUC	TIVITY,		(1)	
SCALE		ME H		LOT		۳		30m	20	- •∪⊂, I 4	0	60	80	1	к, стл 10 ⁻⁶	3 10 ⁻⁵ 1	0 ⁻⁴ 10) ⁻³	IONAL STING	PIEZOMETER OR
EPTH METI		פאפ	DESCRIPTION	ATA P	ELEV. DEPTH	UMBE	TYPE	WS/0.	SHEAR S Cu, kPa	TREN	IGTH	nat V rem V. 6	+ Q-● ∌ U-O	v	VATER		PERCE	NT	AB. TE	STANDPIPE INSTALLATION
ā		Ď n		STR.	(m)	ž		BLO	20	4	0	60	80	W	20	40 6	50 8	0	۲	
— c	_		GROUND SURFACE		74.13								_							
-			FILL - (SM/GM) SILTY SAND and		0.12		GRAE												м	
-			brown (PAVEMENT STRUCTURE)		8															
F			FILL - (CL) SILTY CLAY: grev brown.	₩	73.37															
– 1			contains sand seams; cohesive (CI/CH) SILTY CLAY to CLAY; grey	Ŵ	0.91	2	SS	8												-
E			brown, fissured (WEATHERED CRUST); cohesive, w>PL, very stiff																	
-																				
Ē						3	SS	10												
- 2	2																			-
F					71.69	-														
-			contains shells; non-cohesive, wet, very		2.44	4	SS	2							0				мн	
- 3		Stem)	(CI/CH) SILTY CLAY to CLAY; grey		71.23															
-	Auger	Hollow	brown, slightly fissured; cohesive, w>PL, firm to stiff																	
F	Power	Diam.				5	SS	1												
F		00 mm																		
- 4	Ļ	8							⊕		+									-
Ē											-	ł								
F																				
-			(SM/ML) SAND and SILT, some gravel		69.25 4.88	6	SS	3												∇
- 6	;		to gravelly; grey, contains cobbles and boulders (GLACIAL TILL); wet, compact																	<u>-¥</u> -
-			to loose																	
-						7	SS	17												
- - e	;																			-
Ē																				
Ē						8	SS	4												
F	-	Ц	End of Borehole	p#X4	67.4 <u>2</u> 6.71															
- 7	,																			WL in open - borehole at 5.00 m
Ē																				depth upon completion of drilling
-																				uning
F																				
	5																			-
																				-
- 10																				-
	1			1	1	I								1						
D	EPT	ΗS	CALE					¢	G	0	L	DE	R						L	DGGED:
<u>i</u> 1	: 50								-										CH	ECKED: CRG

APPENDIX B

Borehole Logs - Previous Investigation

PROJECT: 1522569-17000

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 15-09

BORING DATE: October 13, 2015

SHEET 1 OF 3

DATUM: Geodetic

LOCATION: N 5026180.8 ;E 442535.7 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

PENETRATION TEST HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

2	ETHOD	SOIL PROFILE	F		SA	MPL	ES E	DYNAMIC PENETRA RESISTANCE, BLOV	I ION 'S/0.3m	80	HYDRAU k	LIC C , cm/s	UNDUC	10 ⁻⁴	10 ⁻³	NAL	
	IG ME		A PLC	ELEV.	BER	붠	3/0.30	SHEAR STRENGTH	nat V. ⊣	80 - Q-●	10° WAT	1 TER C	ONTEN	T PERCE		TESI	
ž	ORIN		IRAT/	DEPTH (m)	NUM	ב	-OWS	Cu, kPa	rem V. 🤅	⊎ŭ-Õ	WpH		N	/I	WI	ADI LAB.	INSTALLATIO
+	В		ST		-	$\left \right $	В	20 40	60	80	20	4	10	60	80	+	
0		ASPHALTIC CONCRETE		74.54 0.00													
		FILL - (SW) gravelly SAND, some silt;		0.18	1	ss	16										
		non-cohesive, moist, compact		73.78		-											
1		FILL - (CL) SILTY CLAY, some sand and gravel; grey brown, with red oxidation;		8 0.76	2	ss	12										
		cohesive, w>PL		8													
		(CI/CH) SILTY CLAY; grey brown,	Ĩ	1.63	3	ss	8					(
2		(Weathered Crust); cohesive, w>PL, stiff to very stiff			Ľ		Ū						Ĩ				
					4	SS	11						0				
3																	
				70.00	5	SS	2						0				
		(CI/CH) SILTY CLAY; grey; cohesive,		3.66													
4		w>PL, stiff						•	+								
				69.97				⊕	+								
		(SC) gravelly CLAYEY SAND; grey, (GLACIAL TILL); cohesive, w>PL, stiff to		4.57	6	SS	12										
5	Stem)	very stiff															
					-		0										
ŀ	m. (H				<u> </u>	55	9				0					M	
6 ۱	D Dia	(ML) sandy SILT; some gravel; grey,		68.44 6.10													
	200 m	contains cobbles and boulders (GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet,			8	SS	8				0						
		loose															
<i>'</i>					9	ss	5				0						
				66.92													
		(SM) SILTY SAND, some gravel; grey, contains cobbles and boulders,		7.62	10	SS	25				0						
°		(GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet, compact															
					11		25										
9				65.55			25				0						
Ŭ		(SM) gravelly SILTY SAND, some low to none plastic fines; grey, contains		8.99													
		cobbles and boulders, (GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet, dense			12	SS	37				0					м	
0		(SW) SAND, some gravel, trace low to		64.63 9.91													
		none plastic fines; grey, contains cobbles and boulders (GLACIAL TILL)			13	ss	11				0						
		non-cohesive, wet, compact to dense															
11					14	ss	>30				0						
┢	+	(SM) SILTY SAND, some gravel; grey,		62.96 11.58													
12		Contains cobbles and boulders, (GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet															
					C1	NQ RC	DD										
3																	
ſ	ř ¯																
4					C2	NQ RC	DD										
						NQ	00										
5	_ L_	CONTINUED NEXT PAGE	_15271	×	<u></u> -	+ -	שט	ert - + ert -	+	-	-		+	-	+	-	
			1														
ιEΡ	тн	SCALE					1	Cold)r							LO	GGED: AT
· 7	5								atos							CHE	

PROJECT: 1522569-17000

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 15-09

BORING DATE: October 13, 2015

SHEET 2 OF 3

DATUM: Geodetic

LOCATION: N 5026180.8 ;E 442535.7 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

	ц		3	SOIL PROFILE			SA	MPL	.ES	DYNAMIC PENET	RATION DWS/0.3m	ì	HYDRAULIC C	ONDUCTIVITY,		. ()	
	METRES		NIG MELH	DESCRIPTION	ATA PLOT	ELEV.	JMBER	гүре	NS/0.30m	20 40 SHEAR STRENGT Cu, kPa	60 8 H nat V. + rem V. ⊕	Q - ● U - O	10 ⁻⁶ 1 WATER C	0 ⁻⁵ 10 ⁻⁴ 10 ONTENT PERCEN	IT	DDITIONAL B. TESTING	PIEZOMETER OR STANDPIPE INSTALLATION
	<u> </u>		2		STR/	(m)	Ŋ		BLOV	20 40	60 8	0	Wp - 20 4	→ [₩] 4 V 10 60 80	VI D	∠ ∧	
	15			CONTINUED FROM PREVIOUS PAGE (SM) SILTY SAND, some gravel; grey, contains cobbles and boulders, (GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet			СЗ	RC NQ RC	DD								
	17			FRESH, thinly to medium bedded, dark grey, strong to very strong, fine grained LIMESTONE BEDROCK, with shale partings and occassional nodular sections		58.26 16.28	C4	NQ RC	DD							UCS= 104 MPa	-
	18	Rotary Drill	NQ Core				C5	NQ RC	DD								
-	19																
	20						C6	NQ RC	DD								-
				End of Borehole		20.34											
	21																
	22																
	-																
Ē	23																
E	24																_
	25																-
	26																-
N																	
1/15 JE	27																-
T 12/0																	
MIS.GD	28																
GAL-I																	-
01.GPJ	29																<u>-</u> :
69-170																	
15225	30																
AIS-BHS 001	DE 1:	РТ 75	нs	CALE	1	1		<u>.</u>	(Gol	der	<u>.</u>	ı	<u> </u>)GGED: AT ECKED: NRL

PF LC	ROJE DCATI CLIN/	CT: 1522569-17000 ON: N 5026180.8 ;E 442535.7 NTION: -90° AZIMUTH:		RE	COI	RD	O	DRI DRI		RIL NG [RIG:	.LI DAT	H O E: C		E: ber 1	1 13, 20	 5-	09								5	SHEET 3 OF 3 DATUM: Geodetic	
DEPTH SCALE METRES	DRILLING RECORD	DESCRIPTION	SYMBOLIC LOG	ELEV. DEPTH (m)	RUN No.	FLUSH <u>COLOUR</u> % RETURN	JN FLT SHR VN CJ REC TOTA CORE	- Join - Fau - She - Veir - Con COVE	ILLII nt iltear njugat ERY SOLID DRE %			- Bedo - Folia - Conto - Clear FRAC INDE PER 0.25 r	CTC ling tion act ogona vage T.		PL - CU- UN- ST - IR - DIS DIP w. COR AXIS	Plana Curve Undu Stepp Irregu CONT	ar ed lating oed Jlar FINUITY PE AND SI DESCRIP	PO-F K - S SM-S Ro-F MB-N DATA URFACE TION	Polishe Slicker Smootl Rough Aecha	ed nside nical r Ja	d Brea HYDi COND K, c 90	BR abb of a k sym RAULI UCTIV m/sec of	R - B TE: Foreviat abbrev nbols.	Broker for additions re viations Diame Point Lu Inde: (MPa	tional fer to lis tral pad RM x -Q a) AV(co	t t C C C	
12		BEDROCK SURFACE (SM) SILTY SAND, some gravel; grey, contains cobbles and bouders, (GLACIAL TILL); non-cohesive, wet		62.96 11.58	C1	100																					
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -					C2	100																				_	-
15 	Rotary Drill	EDESH thick to modium hoddod dark		58.26	C3 C4A	100																				_	
- - - - - - - - - -		grey, strong to very strong, fine grained LIMESTONE BEDROCK, with shale partings and occassional nodular sections		10.20	C4B	100																					
- 18 - 18 - 19 - 19					C5	100																				-	- - - - -
20		End of Drillhole		54.20 20.34	C6	100																				-	
21																											-
23																											
24																											
26																											-
DE 1 :	EPTH	SCALE			L		Ĝ			Go	old DC	er	es			11				1			1		L L L	LOGGED: AT HECKED: NRL	

PROJECT: 1522569-17000

RECORD OF BOREHOLE: 15-10

BORING DATE: October 8, 2015

SHEET 1 OF 1

DATUM: Geodetic

LOCATION: N 5026186.1 ;E 442607.2 SAMPLER HAMMER, 64kg; DROP, 760mm

DOH.	SOIL PROFILE			SA	MPLI	ES	DYNAMIC PENETRATION RESISTANCE, BLOWS/0.3m	Ì.	HYDRAULIC CONDUC k, cm/s	TIVITY,	RG	PIEZOMETER
ORING MET	DESCRIPTION	RATA PLOT	ELEV. DEPTH (m)	NUMBER	ТҮРЕ	-OWS/0.30m	20 40 60 SHEAR STRENGTH nat V Cu, kPa rem V. 6	80 + Q - ● ⊕ U - ○	10 ⁻⁶ 10 ⁻⁵ WATER CONTEN Wp I OW	10 ⁻⁴ 10 ⁻³	ADDITION	OR STANDPIPE INSTALLATIO
		ST	(11)			BL	20 40 60	80	20 40	60 80		
0	ASPHALTIC CONCRETE		74.86									Flush Mount
	FILL - (SW/GW) SAND and GRAVEL;		0.10									Protective Casing
	FILL - (CL) SILTY CLAY; grey to black;		0.56									
1	cohesive, w>PL		70.04	1	DT	PH						
	FILL - (CL) SILTY CLAY, trace gravel;		1.22									Pontonito Cool
	grey brown; cohesive, w>PL				50							Bentonite Sear
2				2	DT	PH						
(q	() ()		72.42									
	a (CI/CH) SILTY CLAY; grey; cohesive,		2.44									
3 Dire	().			3	50	PH						Silica Sand
Geo	D			-								
um 9			71.20									
4	contains cobbles and boulders		0.00									
	(GLACIAL TILL); non-conesive; moist			4	50 DT	PH						
												32 mm Diam. PVC #10 Slot Screen
5												
					50							
				5	DT	PH						
6			68.76									
	End of Borehole		6.10									W.L. in Screen at Elev. 70.06 m on
												October 14, 2015
7												W.L. in Screen at Elev. 70.08 m on
												November 9, 2015
8												
9												
0												
1												
2												
3												
4												
5												
									I			<u> </u>
EPTH	ISCALE						Golder				L	OGGED: AT
: 75							Associates				СН	ECKED: NRL

Project No. 782032

4

.

								RECO	RD	OF	BORE	HOL	ES	1 & 2			e in		
		LOCAT	ION See Figure	2			BC	RING DA	TE M	AR. 9	\$10	, 1978	3		DATUM	Loc	AL		
L		SAMPL	ER HAMMER WEIGHT	140 1	.8.,	DROP	30 IN.			P	ENETRA	TION TE	ST HA	MMER W	EIGHT	40 LB.,	DROP 30	D IN.	
	DOH.		SOIL PROFILE		SAM	PLES	z	DY	NAMIC	PENETR CE, BLOV	ATION	2	COE	FFICIEN	T OF PE	RMEABIL	.ITY,]	9	Sec. 19
	ORING MET	ELEV'N DEPTH	DESCRIPTION	RAT. PLOT	IUMBER	TYPE	LEVATIO	SHEAF Cu., LI	20 R STREM B. / SQ. F	40 NGTH T.	60 NAT. V	80	W	ATER CO	XIO II	PERCEN	<u>хю</u> I т	DITIONAL B. TESTIN	PIEZOMETER OR STANDPIPE INSTALLATION
-	ă			ST	Z		L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L	5	00 1	000	1500 2	000	-	-	+	+	+	LAG	
	(1)	97.8	GROUND SURFACE ASPHALT BROWN SAND AND GRAVEL (FILL)		•			a la constante da constante c	DH	. 1									
0	OW STE	2.8	STIFF GREY BROWN SANDY SILTY CLAY, SOME GRAVEL AND ORGANIC MATTER, OCCASIONAL			2" 10	95								-				OPEN HOLE
FR AUC	A. CHOLL	7.1	VERY STIFF GREY BROWN SILTY CLAY (WEATHERED CRUST)			" 4	90												DRY TO ELEV. 81.3, MAR.10, 1978
MOd	8" DIAN	85.3 12.5 84.3 13.5	VERY LOOSE GREY SANDY SILT TILL VERY DENSE GREY SILTY SAND, SOME GRAVEL, TRACE	2		" 1 " 84	85												
	<u> </u>	81.3	END OF HOLE	5		61	80												
			•						BH.	2									
		and an a	and the second				100							-			a transfer		C. C
	STEM)	98.2 0.0 0.4 95.5 2.7	GROUND SURFACE ASPHALT BROWN SAND AND GRAVEL (FILL) STIFF GREY BROWN				95												
R AUGER	(HOLLOW	<u>92.7</u> 5.5	VERY STIFF TO		ND.	0 8													OPEN HOLE DRY TO ELEV. 85.7 MAR.10, 1978
POWE	8" DIAM.	86.2	(WEATHERED CRUST)	2	4	4	90	⊕ ⊕		+ +									
		12.5	END OF HOLE				85	*			*						-		
1					1		80								2. 4. A.	-	1		

Contraction of the local division of the loc



	LOCAT SAMPL	ION See Figure ER HAMMER WEIGHT	140	LB.	, DRC	B 0P 30 IN.	RECC		OF	BORE	HOLE	ES . B st ham	3 &	A DATUM EIGHT I	LO 40 lb.,	CAL DROP 30) IN.	
SORING METHOD	ELEV'N DEPTH	DESCRIPTION	TRAT. PLOT	NUMBER	APLE 3471	ELEVATION	D R SHEA Cu., L	20 R STRE .B. / SQ. F	PENETI ICE, BLO 40 NGTH T.	RATION WS/FT. 60 NAT. V REM.V 6	80 + Q • UO	COEF Ix WA	FICIEN	T OF PE CM. / SE 10 1	RMEABII C. kIO I PERCEN	т.	DDITIONAL B. TESTING	PIEZOMETER OR STANDPIPE INSTALLATION
8" DIAM. (HOLLOW STEW)	98.1 0.4 95.2 2.9 89.2 8.9 8.9 8.9 8.9 8.9 12.5 13.0	GROUND SURFACE ASPHALT BROWN SAND AND GRAVEL (FILL) STIFF GREY BROWN SILTY CLAY, SOME ORGANIC MATTER TRACE GRAVEL AND COBBLES (FILL) VERY STIFF TO STIFF GREY BROWN SILTY CLAY (WEATHERED CRUST) GREY GLACIAL TILL END OF HOLE		1 1 2 3	2" < 20. < 10. < 10. < 10. 2	95 90 85	•	BH	. 3									OPEN HOL DRY TO ELEV. 85.1 MAR. 10, 197
8" DIAM. (HOLLOW STEM)	98.6 0.0 0.4 95.8 2.8 92.6 6.0 92.6 6.0 92.6 6.0	GROUND SURFACE ASPHALT BROWN SAND AND GRAVEL (FILL) STIFF GREY BROWN SILTY CLAY, SOME DRGANIC MATTER RACE GRAVEL (FILL) VERY STIFF TO STIFF GREY BROWN SILTY CLAY WEATHERED CRUST) REY GLACIAL TILL END OF HOLE		2D. "	5 8 V =	95 90	•	BH.	4									OPEN HOLE DRY TO ELEV. 86.6 MAR. 10, 197





rm G

10-1

j

THOD	خت	SOIL PROFILE	15	SAM	IPLE	ES ⊢	NON	DY RE	NAMIC I SISTANO	PENETR	ATION S/FT.	×	COEF	FICIEN	T OF PEI	RMEABIL C.	ITY,	TING	PIEZOMET
BORING ME	ELEV'N. DEPTH	DESCRIPTION	STRAT. PLC	NUMBER	TYPE	BLOWS/F	ELEVATI	SHEAF	R STREN B. / SQ. F	IGTH NT. R	AT. V	00 U0	WA	TER CO	NTENT,	PERCEN	T	ADDITION LAB. TES	STANDPIF INSTALLAT
e R	243.4	GROUND SURFAC	e	9			245												GROUN
	0.5	COMPACT	X		2"	23						н С.							SURFACE
		BROWN SANT AND GRAVEL TRACE SILT, SOME		2	"	15	240								÷				
3		(FILL)	\otimes	3	"	15	0.5.5									-			
Ž	232.9 9.5	FIRM GREY			ii l	,	235	5								5			
		SILTY CLAY		4		2	230	0-	-+				,						PLASTIC
	14.0			5	.,	,,		⊕	+			÷							Са. Т.
≩ X Z		COMPACT GREY SANDY					225					¥						-	I
		SILTY SAND WITH GRAVEL TRACE CLAY	5	G	" 5×	20		1	-										
		(TILL)		7 =	۲C 2″	-	220	_ 40	10				1						
	-	it.	1.0.7		201	22		-					1					мн	
				ß	4	4	215												
8 9			* * * *																
	e U		0:	10	9 z	25	210												
	2064						205		(2)										
				11	10	2										2			
		VERY DENSE CREV SANDY SILT TO				ŀ	200												NATIVE. BACKFILL
		SILTY SAND WITH GRAVEL TRACE CLAY SOME COBBLE	Y O Y	12		-5										2			
		AND BOULDER	N N	14		-	95		<u> </u>		i in the second				<u> </u>		ļ,		
A L		AND LAYERS OF SAND AND SILTY SAND (FILL)														•			
	Ĵ		; · ·	13		100	001											F	SENTONITE
2 1				•			0.5								L				

		VZI	<u>232</u> 3.	S FIRM	GREY	XXX			23	35								Ŷ	4 			^ ×					
14 I 12			1229	4 2	CLAY	X. O. Y	5		23	50	₽		-							-	_	_	_		PLASTIC		X
		XZ		COMP GREY SILT T SILTY WITH C	ACT SANDY SAND RAVEL				22	5				*						-				•	a)		X
				SOME CTIL	CLAY COBELLE		7 R - 2 - 2 - 2	× -	220	0-	40		10								-			±			
1.4							× "	14	21	5									-								X
	in. F	(e) (1)	2064					25	210		4																
			37.0				- <i>m</i>	94	205	5							_										
•	J			SILT T SILTY E WITH GF TRACE C	ANDY SAND RAVEL			95	200												-			28	ATIVE.		
	VI-I-I-RAC	UNISA	- <u>-</u>	AND BOU NUMEROL LENSES AND LAVI OF SANT SAND SIL	POCKITS ERS C TY FILL				195						<u>kan</u>												
	H Y H	х Д				· 0		2100	190											-				BEN	ITONITE	X IN	権民にある。
	< F O Y	1	80.0		ex-	14		100	05			0	-										HM	PIE	ZOMETER		-
		G	.3.4 F	AIRLY SE BLACK S BEDRO KOML LII	DUND DHALE CK ME- EAND	15	BX RC	-	80	(°)	77			ZAITAR	OF I	IS BE 20NT 2ED	ON CALY RELA		RE		8		Tang t	SE	aL -	X	



									RE	co	RD	OF	BOR	EHOL	E	\sim	-3					
	LO	CATI MPLI	ON See Figure ER HAMMER WEIGHT	140) , Le	9., D	ROP	8 30 in.	ORINO	G DA	TE D	ECEN	BER	22-2 ATION "	.Э , 15 ге <mark>ст</mark> н/	971 Mmer	DAT	JM (IT 140	GEC	DDE"	TIC	70794
001	L		SOIL PROFILE		SA	MPI	LES	<u> </u>	T	DY	NAMIC	PENE	RATION	>	co	EFFICI	ENT OF	PERM	EABIL	LITY, T		1
G METH	E			PLOT	ER		VFT.	ATION			20	40	60 60	80		1 x 10 ⁻²	(., CM./ 1x10 ³	SEC.	-4- II	10 ⁻⁵	ONAL	PIEZOMETER OR STANOPIPE
BORIN	DE	PTH	DESCRIPTION		NUMB	TYPI	BLOWS	ELE VI		HEAR u., LB	R STRE	NGTH F.	NAT. V REM.V	+ q€ ⊕ UC		ATER (WP H-	CONTEN	IT, PEI W O		т 9 — 8	ADDITI LAB. T	INSTALLATION
								250	$ \ge $						-				10 A			
ř	24	64	GROUND SURFACE						ľ						N							GROUND
(SUND		0.2	STIFF BROWN CLAYEY SILT, SOME SAND AND	\otimes	1	:2" DO	30	245	5			- <u>N</u> -	+									
₹ V XX	24	-2.4 4.0	GRAVEL (FILL)	X				143										*				C
			STIFF GREY BROWN SILTY	H	2] "	4	240	>						-						PLASTIC TUBING	
		ľ	(WEATHERED CRUST)	h										-								
	<u>23</u> 1	5,4 1.0		0	3 "		+ >100	235	35		•							.°				
9				0.1	4	BX RC		4) H		100	10	0						÷				STANDPIPE
7=			GREY SANDY SILT , SOME GRAVEL AND NUMEROUS BOULDERS (SANDY SILT) TILL)	0	_			230		Н	Г					s:		u.		Г р		W.L. IN
BX CA				01	5	u				48	10	0					×.					AT ELEV. 2358 DEC. 29, 1970
		C		NDY SILT)	• "		00-	_	32						*	2					PEA 0	
					7			225		Γ							2					GRAVEL
				P_		8 "				92				~		2						
	219	9.5 6.9			9	,,		220		96		MOT	ES ON	COF	€ —			-				
					-					$\left - \right $		GRAIN OCC. MOTT	ED LIME	STONE ED C				T			1	SEAL
			SOUND		IO 4		215			LAMINATIONS (ZONES 1" TO 4" THICK)												
	-					_	-					loc	>					T	Г			
	10.16	0.7						210		COF	COR	ORE LENGTHS				+						
1 40 BU S			MEDIUM GREY				2					MAX. AVG	+ 12" - 3"					Ц				0
	ľ	Ċ	GRAINED IMESTONE		2			205											_			
	ľ	l t	RREGULAR BLACK		_					100		-@43 SOLU	19'- SMA	TING			Т	1			F C F	RAVEL
))		Ŧ	ARTINGS		з	4		200														
<												LIMES	TONE	ATED								2
					4			195				WITH	BLACK S	HALES				ļ	_	\square		
												CORI	LENG	<u>гн</u> э			pagatika) ita	न	161	1718		
					5			190			0	AVG.	9" 4"								S. C. Martin	P
												LIGH GRAIN NO SH	GREY	FINE STONE T NGS		£.;						
								85				FRA HOR. PLAN	CTURE	LS_ EDDING			1				S	TANDPIPE
	181	7			0	"			4		4	MIN . MAX. AVG.	- 2" - 19" - 12	<u>IHS</u>								(I)
	64	.7 E	ND OF HOLE								Ľ	EST	% 5	RILL	WAT	ER F	RETU	RN			V	V.L. IN





APPENDIX C

Core Photos and Results of UCS Testing









Golder Associates Ltd. 1931 Robertson Road Ottawa, Ontario K2H 5B7



UNCONFINED COMPRESSIVE STRENGTH OF ROCK CORE

Project: RioCan Westgate Geotech Ottawa

Project No.: 18106595

Date: October 2, 2018

Location(s): See table below

Bore Hole No.	Depth (m)	Date Tested	Core Size	Diameter (mm)	Density (kg/m³)	Compressive Strength (MPa)	Failure Mode
18-01	11.39-11.50	Sep 27/18	NQ	44.8	2696	122.2	
18-02	8.39-8.50	Sep 27/18	NQ	44.7	2686	122.6	

REMARKS : - Cores tested in vertical direction.

- Cores tested in air-dry condition.

- Specimen ends prepared with high-strength plaster, but un-restrained.
- L/D ratio's between 2.0:1 and 2.5:1
- Time to failure > 2 and < 15 minutes.
- This report constitutes a testing service only. Interpretation of results will be provided on request only.

TESTING WAS CARRIED OUT IN GENERAL ACCORDANCE WITH ASTM D7012 - Method C

signed: Melaniereland

APPENDIX D

Results of Chemical Analysis

Certificate of Analysis

Environment Testing

Client:	Golder Associates Ltd. (Ottawa)	Report Number:	1817557
	1931 Robertson Road	Date Submitted:	2018-09-27
	Ottawa, ON	Date Reported:	2018-10-04
	K2H 5B7	Project:	18106595
Attention:	Mr. Antonio Cianci	COC #:	188741
PO#:			
Invoice to:	Golder Associates Ltd. (Ottawa)		

				Lab I.D. Sample Matrix Sample Type Sampling Date Sample I.D.	1389955 Soil 2018-09-11 18-01 SA 7/17.5-19.5	1389956 Soil 2018-09-12 18-03 SA 5/10-12
Group	Analyte	MRL	Units	Guideline		
Anions	Cl	0.002	%		0.023	0.068
General Chemistry	Electrical Conductivity	0.05	mS/cm		0.57	0.82
	рН	2.00			8.27	8.71
	Resistivity	1	ohm-cm		1750	1220
Subcontract	SO4	20	ug/g		40	40

Guideline =

🛟 eurofins

* = Guideline Exceedence

Results relate only to the parameters tested on the samples submitted. Methods references and/or additional QA/QC information available on request. MRL = Method Reporting Limit, AO = Aesthetic Objective, OG = Operational Guideline, MAC = Maximum Acceptable Concentration, IMAC = Interim Maximum Acceptable Concentration, STD = Standard, PWQO = Provincial Water Quality Guideline, IPWQO = Interim Provincial Water Quality Objective, TDR = Typical Desired Range

APPENDIX E

Results of Geophysical Testing



TECHNICAL MEMORANDUM

DATE October 05, 2018

Project No. 18106595

TO Sarah Ghadbane, Golder Associates Ltd.

FROM Stephane Sol, Christopher Phillips

EMAIL ssol@golder.com; cphillips@golder.com

SEISMIC REFRACTION AND NBCC SEISMIC SITE CLASS TESTING RESULTS WESTGATE MALL, OTTAWA

This technical memorandum presents the results of a Multichannel Analysis of Surface Waves (MASW) test performed for the National Building Code (NBCC 2015) as well as a refraction survey. The seismic testing was carried in the parking lot of the Westgate Shopping Center in Ottawa, Ontario (Figure 1). The geophysical testing was performed by Golder Associates Ltd. (Golder) personnel on September 18, 2018.



Figure 1: Site Map (MASW Line in blue, Refraction Lines in red)

1.0 METHODOLOGY

1.1 MASW

The MASW method measures variations in surface-wave velocity with increasing distance and wavelength and can be used to infer the rock/soil types, stratigraphy and soil conditions.

Golder Associates Ltd. 6925 Century Avenue, Suite #100 Mississauga, Ontario, L5N 7K2 Canada A typical MASW survey requires a seismic source, to generate surface waves, and a minimum of two geophone receivers, to measure the ground response at some distance from the source. Surface waves are a special type of seismic wave whose propagation is confined to the near surface medium.

The depth of penetration of a surface wave into a medium is directly proportional to its wavelength. In a non-homogeneous medium, surface waves are dispersive, i.e., each wavelength has a characteristic velocity owing to the subsurface heterogeneities within the depth interval that particular wavelength of surface wave propagates through. The relationship between surface-wave velocity and wavelength is used to obtain the shear-wave velocity and attenuation profile of the medium with increasing depth.

The seismic source used can be either active or passive, depending on the application and location of the survey. Examples of active sources include explosives, weight-drops, sledge hammer and vibrating pads. Examples of passive sources are road traffic, micro-tremors, and water-wave action (in near-shore environments).

The geophone receivers measure the wave-train associated with the surface wave travelling from a seismic source at different distances from the source.

The participation of surface waves with different wavelengths can be determined from the wave-train by transforming the wave-train results into the frequency domain. The surface-wave velocity profile with respect to wavelength (called the 'dispersion curve') is determined by the delay in wave propagation measured between the geophone receivers. The dispersion curve is then matched to a theoretical dispersion curve using an iterative forward-modelling procedure. The result is a shear-wave velocity profile of the tested medium with depth, which can be used to estimate the dynamic shear-modulus of the medium as a function of depth.

1.2 Seismic Refraction

Seismic refraction employs a seismic source and an array of geophones to measure the rate of propagation of the imparted energy through the ground. In seismic refraction, the first arrival (or first break) of energy is picked in time from the seismic records. For geophones located close to the seismic source location (shot point), the first arrival is the direct wave – the energy that travels directly through the ground from the shot point to the geophone at the velocity of the upper layer. At the 'critical' distance and beyond, the first event detected becomes the critically refracted arrival, which is the energy from the wave that travels along the interface between the surface layer and the layer beneath. This requires that the lower layer have a higher velocity than the upper layer such that the refracted energy will at some point "overtake" the energy arriving directly (for example soil over bedrock).

Geophones are typically laid out at 2 m to 25 m intervals depending on the required depth of investigation and occasionally the interval is tightened close to the shot points to improve sampling of the first layer velocity. Shot points for each spread are as follows: 2 off-end shots, two end shots and 1 to 3 mid-spread shots distributed along the geophone array. Continuous refraction profiles are generated by shooting multiple, overlapping (2 or 3 geophones overlap) spreads along a profile line.

Once the seismic refraction records are picked for first arrivals, time-distance graphs are prepared and tables with geophone locations and elevations, arrival times and layer assignments are generated. These data are then interpreted to produce a depth model showing the interpreted layers and the material velocities within the layers.

2.0 FIELD WORK

The MASW field work was conducted on September 18, 2018, by two geophysicists from the Golder Mississauga office. The seismic lines were collected during the night time on the asphalt parking surface.



Despite working at night, the site was relatively noisy and we were limited by the number of shots because of the proximity of hotels and condominiums.

2.1 MASW

For the MASW line, a series of 24 low frequency (4.5 Hz) geophones were laid out at 3 metre intervals. Both active and passive readings were recorded along the MASW line. For the active investigation, a seismic drop of 45 kg and a 9.9 kg sledge hammer were used as seismic sources. Active seismic records were collected with seismic sources located 5, 10, and 15 metres from and collinear to the geophone array. An example of active seismic record collected along the MASW line is shown in Figure 2 below.



Figure 2: Typical seismic record collected at the site of the MASW line.

2.2 Seismic Refraction

The seismic refraction survey was carried out using a Geometrics Geode seismograph with a 24 geophone array and 4.5 Hz geophones. A sledge hammer and weight drop were used as the seismic source. At each source location, several shots were stacked out to maximize signal-to-noise ratio during the seismic refraction survey, seismic records were stacked. The data were continuously checked in field to ensure that the data quality was satisfactory. The seismic refraction data along Line 1 were noisy but filtering the data allowed us to pick first arrivals (Figure 3). Unfortunately, the data were too noisy along seismic refraction Line 2 to be able to generate a successful velocity model (Figure 4).



Figure 3: Typical seismic record collected at seismic refraction Line 1.



Figure 4: Typical seismic record collected at seismic refraction Line 2.

3.0 DATA PROCESSING

3.1 MASW

Processing of the MASW test results consisted of the following main steps:

- 1) Transformation of the time domain data into the frequency domain using a Fast-Fourier Transform (FFT) for each source location;
- 2) Calculation of the phase for each frequency component;
- 3) Linear regression to calculate phase velocity for each frequency component;
- 4) Filtering of the calculated phase velocities based on the Pearson correlation coefficient (r2) between the data and the linear regression best fit line used to calculate phase velocity;
- 5) Generation of the dispersion curve by combining calculated phase velocities for each shot location of a single MASW test; and,
- 6) Generation of the stiffness profile, through forward iterative modelling and matching of model data to the field collected dispersion curve.

Processing of the MASW data was completed using the SeisImager/SW software package (Geometrics Inc.). The calculated phase velocities for a seismic shot point were combined and the dispersion curve generated by choosing the minimum phase velocity calculated for each frequency component as shown on Figure 5. Shear wave velocity profiles were generated through inverse modelling to best fit the calculated dispersion curves. The active survey provided a dispersion curve with a suitable frequency range (7 to 27 Hz). The minimum measured surface wave frequency with sufficient signal-to-noise ratio to accurately measure phase velocity was approximately 7 Hz. Passive data were useful to pick more accurately the dispersion curve at lower frequency.



Figure 5: Active MASW Dispersion Curve Picks (red dots) along the MASW line

3.2 Seismic refraction

The Seismic data were transferred from the data collection systems and processed in the office.

The seismic data along Line 1 were processed using the SeisImager software package (Geometrics Inc.). The first step was to manually pick the first arrivals of compressional waves using the Pickwin program of SeisImager package. Overall the data quality of the seismic data was satisfactory. The picked files were input into the Plotrefa module to generate a tomographic model of the subsurface velocity along the survey line.

The seismic refraction subsurface models were exported from its respective software package and contoured using the Surfer Surface Mapping System (Golden Software) using a Kriging algorithm and a cell size of half of the geophone spacing. The contoured models were then imported to AutoCAD (Autodesk Inc.) for interpretation and presentation.

4.0 RESULTS

4.1 MASW

The MASW test results are presented in Figure 6, which present the calculated shear wave velocity profile derived from the field testing along the MASW line. The results along the MASW line have been calculated using weight-drop located at 5 metres from the last geophone. The field collected dispersion curves are compared with the model generated dispersion curves on Figure 7 for the MASW line. There is a satisfactory correlation between the field collected and model calculated dispersion curves, with a root mean squared error of less than 3% along the MASW line.





Figure 6: MASW Modelled Shear-Wave Velocity Depth profile along the MASW Line



Figure 7: Comparison of Field (red dots) vs. Modelled Data (blue line) along the MASW Line

To calculate the average shear-wave velocity as required by the NBCC 2015, the results were modelled to 30 metres below ground surface. The average shear-wave velocity along the MASW line was found to be 418 m/s (Table 1).

Model La	ayer (mbgs)	Layer Thickness		Shear Waye Travel Time Through
Тор	Bottom	(m)	Shear Wave Velocity (m/s)	Layer (s)
0.00	1.07	1.07	183	0.005849
1.07	2.31	1.24	161	0.007684
2.31	3.71	1.40	139	0.010072
3.71	5.27	1.57	207	0.007582
5.27	7.01	1.73	310	0.005581
7.01	8.90	1.90	411	0.004615
8.90	10.96	2.06	497	0.004150
10.96	13.19	2.23	560	0.003976
13.19	15.58	2.39	616	0.003881
15.58	18.13	2.55	666	0.003836
18.13	20.85	2.72	701	0.003879
20.85	23.74	2.88	758	0.003806
23.74	26.79	3.05	865	0.003525
26.79	30.00	3.21	981	0.003277
			Vs Average to 30 mbgs (m/s)	418

Table 1: Shear-Wave Velocity Profile along the MASW line

The NBCC 2015 requires special site-specific evaluation if certain soil types are encountered on the site, so the site classification stated here should be reviewed, and modified if necessary, according to borehole stratigraphy, standard penetration resistance results, and undrained shear strength measurements, if available for this site.

4.2 Seismic Refraction

The plan location of the seismic refraction lines is presented on Figure 1. Interpreted seismic refractions results of Line 1 is presented on Figure 8. One borehole BH-W3 was located near the east end of the line. This borehole indicated a bedrock surface of 8.2 mbgs.



Figure 8: Seismic Refraction Interpreted Section along Line 1

In correlation with the bedrock surface from the existing borehole the compressional velocity contours of 2,400 m/s was chosen to represent the interpreted bedrock surface.

The interpreted bedrock depth ranges from about 8 m to 12 m (Figure 8).

The interpretation presented in this technical memorandum is based on available borehole information at the time of the data processing and on our understanding of the physical properties of typical materials in the area. The geophysical survey results should be further calibrated if more boreholes become available in the future.

5.0 LIMITATIONS

This technical memorandum is based on data and information collected by Golder Associates Ltd. and is based solely on the conditions of the properties at the time of the work, supplemented by historical information and data obtained by Golder Associates Ltd. as described in this memo.

Golder Associates Ltd. has relied in good faith on all information provided and does not accept responsibility for any deficiency, misstatements, or inaccuracies contained in the reports as a result of omissions, misinterpretation, or fraudulent acts of the persons contacted or errors or omissions in the reviewed documentation.

The services performed, as described in this memo, were conducted in a manner consistent with that level of care and skill normally exercised by other members of the engineering and science professions currently practicing under similar conditions, subject to the time limits and financial and physical constraints applicable to the services.

Any use which a third party makes of this memo, or any reliance on, or decisions to be made based on it, are the responsibilities of such third parties. Golder Associates Ltd. accepts no responsibility for damages, if any, suffered by any third party as a result of decisions made or actions based on this memo.

The findings and conclusions of this memo are valid only as of the date of this memo. If new information is discovered in future work, including excavations, borings, or other studies, Golder Associates Ltd. should be requested to re-evaluate the conclusions of this memo, and to provide amendments as required.

6.0 CLOSURE

We trust that this technical memorandum meets your needs at the present time. If you have any questions or require clarification, please contact the undersigned at your convenience.

GOLDER ASSOCIATES LTD.

Stephane Sol, Ph.D., P. Geo. Senior Geophysicist

SS/CRP

Christopher Phillips, M.Sc., P. Geo. *Senior Geophysicist, Principal*

c:\users\svaz\desktop\bruce power projects\2019 workplans\18106595_ masw tech memo westgate_05oct2018.docx





golder.com